REPORT 2021



No safe recovery:

The impact of Explosive Ordnance contamination on affected populations in Iraq



Acknowledgements

Humanity & Inclusion (HI), also known as Handicap International, would like to thank the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Luxembourg for their interest and support. Our heartfelt thanks to the survivors and members of their families and communities, the humanitarian workers, mine action experts, community leaders, and government representatives who shared their insights. We hope that an improved understanding of the impact of Explosive Ordnance Contamination on people's lives will lead to greater foresight regarding the long-term impacts of explosive weapons, especially those with wide area effects in populated areas.

The report was researched and written with the support of Optimum Analysis: Sarah Nijholt, lead researcher; Zara Valentinova, Senior Research Officer; Mahran Alhayek, Fieldwork Manager; Fannar Abdulsattar, Qualitative Researcher Mosul; Shamel Farman, Qualitative Researcher Sinjar. The study project was supervised and guided by Aurélie Beaujolais, Information & Publications Advocacy Manager at HI.

Significant contributions and guidance were provided by the editorial committee: Alessandro di Giusto, HI Operations Coordinator in Iraq; Alexandre Goutchkoff, HI Global Emergency & Market Recovery Specialist; Alfredo Jose Malaret Baldo, Researcher at the United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research (UNIDIR); Alma Taslidžan AI Osta, HI Disarmament & Protection of Civilians Advocacy Manager; Andrea Trevisan, HI Country Director in Iraq; Camilla Roberti, HI Disarmament & Protection of Civilians Advocacy Officer; Elke Hottentot, HI Policy Lead Armed Violence Reduction; Gary Toombs, HI Global EOD specialist; Gilles Lordet, HI Communications Officer; Hélène Lo Presti, HI Luxembourg's Development Education Manager; Louise Ricard, HI Institute's Program Analyst; Luc Meissner, HI Conflict Transformation Specialist; Perrine Benoist, HI Armed Violence Reduction Specialist; Sandrine Bohan Jacquot, Policy Officer Inclusive Education; Stacey Zevenbergen, HI Social Development Specialist.

List of Acronyms

AP	Anti-Personnel
DMA	Directorate of Mine Action
EO	Explosive Ordnance
ERW	Explosive Remnants of War
HI	Handicap International - Humanity & Inclusion

HMA Humanitarian Mine Action

IDP Internally Displaced Person

IECInformation, Education and
CommunicationIEDImprovised Explosive DeviceIKMAAIraqi Kurdistan Mine Action

IKMAA	Iraqi Kurdistan Mine Actior Agency
QD	Iraqi Dinar
S	Islamic State

Gol	Government of Iraq
КІІ	Key Informant Interview
KRG	Kurdistan Regional Government
KRI	Kurdistan Region of Iraq
MoD	Ministry of Defence
MoHE	Ministry of Health and Environment
EORE	Explosive Ordnance Risk Education
NGO	Non-Governmental Organisation
NTS	Non-Technical Survey
SDG	Sustainable Development Goal
UNMAS	United Nations Mine Action Service
WG	Washington Group on Disability Statistics

Table of contents

Executive Summary	6
1. Introduction	11
1.1 The context in Iraq	
1.2 Ninewa Governorate	
1.3 Research Objectives	
2. Methodology	13
2.1 Desk Review	
2.2 Qualitative Interviews	
2.3 Limitations	
3. Iraq's Commitment to International Agreements	15
4. Ninewa: a heavily contaminated governorate	16
5. EO land release: a challenging task but a driver for sustainable develop	oment 18
5.1 Challenges to implementing clearance in populated areas	
5.2 Mine Action Task Prioritisation and the impact on people's lives	
5.3 Land release at the core of the 'Triple Nexus'	
5.4 Specific recommendations to donors, the Government of Iraq and Mine Action Actors of Release	on Land 24
6. Explosive Ordnance Risk Education is effective when adapted to risk-t behaviours in the affected population	aking 25
6.1 General Attitudes and Risk-Taking Behaviours	
6.2 Implementation of EORE	
6.3 Specific recommendations to donors, the Government of Iraq and Mine Action Actors	on EORE 29

7. People affected by explosive ordnance: supporting the social and economic development of victims	0
7.1 Surviving an EO accident impacts all areas of life for families and communities	31
7.2 EO Contamination hinders access to services	33
7.3 Humanitarian Coordination and Information Management	39
7.4 Specific recommendations to donors, the Government of Iraq, Humanitarian Actors and Mine Action Actors on Access to Services for Victims	11
8. Social Cohesion	2
8.1 Reverberating effects on social dynamics at household and community levels	12
8.2 The impact of Mine Action activities on social cohesion 4	16
8.3 Specific recommendations to the Government of Iraq, Humanitarian Actors and Mine Action Actors on Social Cohesion	17
9. Conclusions and Recommendations4	8
Appendix I: list of interview respondents5	0
References	3



A house in Sinjar city totally destroyed during the fighting in 2017. In some buildings, unexploded rockets and booby-traps remain. © F.Vergnes / HI

Executive Summary

When explosive weapons, including air and artillery strikes, rocket and heavy mortars, are used in populated areas, they kill, injure, traumatise, and displace the population, destroy civilian infrastructure, and impede access to humanitarian aid, both during the conflict and for years or decades to come. As their design and use are inherently inaccurate, many explosive weapons fail to explode upon impact, contaminating the land with Explosive Ordnance (EO). Prohibited weapons, such as landmines, including those of an improvised nature, also contribute to contaminating large swathes of land. The term "Explosive Ordnance" herein, therefore encompasses Mines, Cluster Munitions, Unexploded Ordnance, Abandoned Ordnance, Booby traps, other devices (as defined by CCW APII) and Improvised Explosive Devices.⁽¹⁾

Weapons that fail to explode when launched or dropped, as well as other unexploded ordnances designed to be activated by victims, remain an ongoing threat to civilians in the long term. With the potential to cause death, injury or permanent impairment, EO contamination negatively impacts access to services that civilians depend on, such as health, education, water and sanitation, transportation, and telecommunication. It also restricts the movement and return of the displaced population. If left unaddressed, the threat of contamination can persist for generations, hindering peace and development efforts.

Based on desk review and qualitative interviews with land release operators, local and international humanitarian actors, government representatives, community leaders, survivors and members of their families and communities, this report identifies and describes the negative impact of EO contamination on affected communities in the Ninewa governorate, Iraq. Explosive Ordnance continues to pose a threat to people's lives, their safety, and their access to land and other resources and services in contaminated areas in Ninewa. It also hampers the efforts of humanitarian and development actors. Moreover, certain groups, such as women and persons with disabilities are likely to be more vulnerable to the reverberating effects⁽²⁾ of EO contamination.

As urban warfare has become a common pattern of violence in modern conflicts, the example of the Ninewa governorate highlights the vital importance of ensuring that the future political declaration on explosive weapons includes clear language on the long-term impact of EO contamination and on commitments regarding inclusive and conflict-sensitive land release, EORE, victim assistance, principled humanitarian access, as well as gender, age and disability disaggregated data, to minimize the impact.

The use of Explosive Weapons in Populated Areas generates widespread contamination

Despite a lack of accurate data on EO contamination in the country, Iraq is estimated to be one of the most heavily Explosive Ordnance (EO) contaminated countries in the world. A total of **3,225 km² of land is reported to be contaminated, putting 8.5 million people at risk**. Areas within Iraq that were retaken from the Islamic State (IS), including the Ninewa governorate, have particularly high levels of contamination.

In Iraq, EO contamination can be divided into 'legacy' contamination, referring to contamination that occurred before 2014, and 'new' contamination, referring to contamination stemming from the 2014-2017 conflict between the Islamic State (IS) and pro-government forces. **The latter is mainly found in urban and semi-***rural areas*: IS manufactured and deployed Improvised Explosive Devices (IED) on an unprecedented quasi-

industrial scale, while pro-government forces used large quantities of explosive weapons, especially those with wide-area effects, including air and artillery strikes, rocket attacks and heavy mortars. The resulting EO has been used and could potentially be re-used in the future by armed groups, including IS, to manufacture more IEDs, perpetuating the threat of contamination.

Contamination in populated areas is complex in nature and often referred to as "three-dimensional", meaning that it can be found anywhere: buried in the ground, attached to refrigerators, doors, windows, concealed inside rubble, children's toys, domestic appliances, etc. This, together with the high levels of destruction, poses serious obstacles to safe access, including for armed violence reduction activities in populated areas.

Land release in populated areas is a challenging but necessary task to promote peace and sustainable development

EO land release is among the most time-, effortand economic resource-consuming pillars of Humanitarian Mine Action (HMA) in Iraq and globally. This holds even more true when land release is conducted in populated areas, where the challenges faced by operators are much greater. The complexity of the environment in populated areas often requires specific equipment, machinery and expertise, which cannot always be easily procured. Moreover, procedures regarding housing, land and property pose additional obstacles to land release implementation, as the process of identifying property owners is not only complex and time-consuming but also fraught with potential conflict triggers.

However, as well as preventing future EO casualties, land release, along with EORE, victim assistance and conflict transformation activities, plays a key role within the so-called 'triple nexus' that links the humanitarian, peace, and development sectors. As such, effective land release is paramount to delivering the United Nations 2030 Agenda.

In Iraq, most mine action operators perceive land release as the core focus of their activities, without necessarily registering the potential of monitoring and evaluating activities to help understand, demonstrate and spread the developmental benefits stemming from mine action by implementing a more comprehensive model that integrates not only land release, EORE and VA, but also conflict transformation. These interventions should be designed and evaluated to include age, gender and disability-inclusive indicators that measure outcomes, instead of the traditionally used output-based indicators (i.e. number of devices cleared, and number of square metres cleared), to effectively measure the impact on affected people's lives, such as the level of income generated, number of meals per day, safe access to water, or whether girls now also attend school, to name just a few.

"The level of contamination is high in the areas contaminated with explosive ordnance. The contamination is dangerous and deadly and needs to be fully cleared out, in order for people to live peacefully in the area. We cannot access services due to the presence of explosive ordnance." Community Member, woman - Mosul

Explosive Ordnance Risk Education is effective when adapted to risk-taking behaviours in the affected population

The effectiveness of Explosive Ordnance Risk Education (EORE) in Ninewa was found to vary depending on the target group. Generally, **EORE** was reported to be effective for those who lack knowledge regarding the existing hazards, including children and recent returnees. However, EORE does not appear to provide a solution for those who display **forced risktaking behaviours driven by a lack of alternative livelihoods or housing , or those who have been living in a contaminated area for a longer period**.

"Yes, I knew that IS had placed mines everywhere, but I am a shepherd and had to take care of my cattle."

EO Survivor, man - Sinjar

Furthermore, the materials used in EORE activities are sometimes ill-adapted to the local situation in terms of language and contexts (e.g. type of contamination addressed) and tend not to be accessible to persons with different types of impairments.

Victim Assistance-related efforts allow individuals and communities affected by EO to enjoy their rights and meet their needs

Victim assistance requires an **integrated approach** involving actions by both the mine action sector, as well as other sectors such as health, social welfare, labour and education, to meet the needs of survivors and their families, the families of those injured and/or killed, and the affected communities and to uphold their rights.

However, data show that victims lack access to basic services.⁽³⁾ Ninewa is the most severely affected governorate in terms of damage to the healthcare sector due to the conflict. Many of the healthcare facilities destroyed have not yet been rebuilt. Where medical facilities have been rehabilitated, contamination prevents people from accessing health services. Furthermore, the multiple risks of exclusion created by the intersection of disability, gender and age factors mean that, access to health services is likely to be more limited for certain groups, including women and persons with disabilities. Other factors limiting access to healthcare were also identified, including the poor quality of the services and the inability to pay medical costs.

In Ninewa, access to education has been severely affected as many schools were destroyed during the conflict and some schools, as well as roads to schools, remain contaminated by EO. This can be a driving factor in school drop-out rates, because parents do not want their children to travel long distances to the nearest operational school, or because they fear that their children may encounter or play with EO on the way to school. For children, this fear leads to reduced willingness and motivation to attend school.

"Since the place became contaminated, we do not allow our children to go to school on their own. This is because we are scared that they may play with explosive ordnance. Moreover, we are also scared that there might be explosive ordnance inside the school."

Community Member, man – Mosul

Livelihood opportunities for all members of the community are severely impacted by contamination. Farmers and shepherds, in particular, are often unable to access land due to the presence of EO. This sometimes results in risk-taking behaviours, as people enter contaminated land pressured by the need to earn an income. While research has shown that women's access to employment in conflictaffected areas is very limited, men are reportedly more affected by the lack of access to livelihood opportunities as they are generally the main provider for their families.

"The way community members perceive me has changed since the incident. They now perceive me as a person who cannot support his family." EO survivor, man - Sinjar

The survivors of EO accidents are amongst those most affected by EO contamination, and they often require specialist services in order to thrive.

Despite the widespread need for services, those available are generally limited in scope and quality. Moreover, they are mostly provided by humanitarian actors and not effectively **integrated into broader health, social, education, labour and disability efforts**. The unwillingness of donors to prioritize VA-related efforts and the consequent **lack of funding** are two of the main reasons for the reduced availability and poor, fragmented service provision for victims.

"Prior to the incident, I used to visit my friends, but now I can't because I can't walk or see very well, which makes it difficult for me to visit them. So, I spend most of my time at home."

Child Victim of EO, girl – Sinjar

To address the current gaps in victim assistance and target EORE and land release in an inclusive manner, it is important to have accurate and complete information on the availability of quality services, as well as on the number and situation of EO casualties, including data disaggregated by gender, age and disability. Although the Government of Iraq has committed to conventions that oblige the government to collect data on casualties, and despite that different data collection mechanisms exist, available data is severely lacking.

A comprehensive Armed Violence Reduction model is key to enhancing social cohesion in EO-affected communities

EO contamination negatively impacts social cohesion⁽⁴⁾ and limits the opportunities to positively transform conflict dynamics. Firstly, **contamination was reported to be an important factor preventing displaced populations from returning home**. One in twelve internally displaced persons reports that the presence of EO is a barrier to their return.⁽⁵⁾ Barred from safe return, households continue to be displaced and communities are unable to reconnect and build their resilience collectively. **Contamination was also reported to increase tension within families in a variety of ways**. The most obvious impact is that accidents may leave survivors permanently impaired, thereby changing the roles and responsibilities of family members and potentially creating tensions between them. Indirect impacts of contamination on social cohesion, such as limited access to livelihoods and services, can also cause tensions within families. Women are particularly vulnerable in these situations, as tensions may translate into genderbased violence. "Fear has become a dominant feeling among many of the community members who live in or close to contaminated areas. They always feel insecure; no one feels safe. This obviously affects the population's psychological well-being."

Mine Action Operator

At community level, EO accidents can result in a particular group being blamed for the contamination. In the most extreme cases, this can lead to acts of retaliation. Moreover, contamination also increases fear among community members as it reduces their willingness to travel, the availability of public spaces, and increases competition for resources, as the contamination reduces the availability of services and livelihood opportunities. To ensure a broader and more sustainable impact, efforts should not only address the immediate effects of armed violence, but also its long-term impacts and root causes. This is even more crucial when conflict dynamics enter a vicious circle where armed violence is both a consequence and a trigger of the recurrence of conflicts. It is imperative that the mine action sector ensures its interventions are conflict sensitive and, where possible, contribute to conflict transformation in order to break these cycles of violence.

General recommendations to the international community, including the Government of Iraq and other States, donors and Mine Action operators:

- Recommendation 1: Support the development of a strong political declaration to avoid the use of explosive weapons with wide-area effect in populated areas, which includes firm commitments on land release, risk education and victim assistance.
- Recommendation 2: In line with the Oslo and Lausanne Action Plan, do not use landmines and cluster munitions, clear contaminated areas, deliver EORE, and provide assistance to individuals and affected communities.
- Recommendation 3: Recognize that humanitarian mine action is a prerequisite to any immediate or long-term recovery, and continue to stress the humanitarian nature of mine action activities.

- Recommendation 4: Commit humanitarian funding to significantly scale up humanitarian mine action activities, in line with International Mine Action Standards and humanitarian principles.
- Recommendation 5: Encourage the use of a comprehensive approach to Armed Violence Reduction, including land release, stockpile destruction, EORE, victim assistance, advocacy and conflict transformation which mainstreams a gender, age, and disability perspective in an intersectional manner.



In Sinjar, Mosque destroyed and booby-trapped by ISIS. © F.Vergnes / HI

1. Introduction

1.1 The context in Iraq

Iraq is one of the most heavily Explosive Ordnance (EO) contaminated countries in the world. EO covers a broadly defined category, encompassing landmines, cluster munitions, explosive remnants of war (ERW), booby traps, Improvised Explosive Devices (IEDs), as well as other explosive devices.⁽⁶⁾

While the full extent of EO contamination in Iraq is unknown due to a lack of available data, it is estimated that 3,225 km² of land is contaminated and an estimated 8.5 million people are at risk due to the contamination.⁽⁷⁾⁽⁸⁾ In terms of cluster munitions contaminated country, with at least 178 km² affected in Federal Iraq alone.⁽⁹⁾⁽¹⁰⁾⁽¹¹⁾ Finally, mine contamination, comprising both 'legacy' contamination and 'new' contamination (including IEDs)is estimated to cover a total of 1,866 km² of land.⁽¹²⁾⁽¹³⁾⁽¹⁴⁾⁽¹⁵⁾

'Legacy' contamination refers to contamination that occurred before 2014, including contamination stemming from the 1980-1988 war with Iran, clashes between Kurdish armed groups and Saddam Hussein's regime, as well as the First and Second Gulf Wars in 1991 and 2003, respectively. This type of contamination is mainly found in remote areas near Iraq's border with Iran, Kuwait, and Saudi Arabia.⁽¹⁶⁾ 'New' contamination, on the other hand, refers to contamination stemming from the 2014-2017 conflict between the Islamic State (IS) and pro-government forces⁽¹⁷⁾ aiming to defeat IS. This type of contamination is primarily found in urban and semi-rural areas in Anbar, Ninewa, Salah al-Din, and Kirkuk governorates.⁽¹⁸⁾ During the conflict, IS manufactured and deployed IEDs on an unprecedented quasi-industrial scale,⁽¹⁹⁾ while pro-government forces used large amounts of explosive weapons, especially those with widearea effects, including air and artillery strikes, rocket attacks and heavy mortars.⁽²⁰⁾

Hazard Area Federal Iraq (m²)

Battle area	452,204,730
Cluster munitions	166,796,170
Explosive remnants of war	703,628,281
IEDs	605,358,448
Landmines	992,139,707
April 2021, iMMAP	

11

The extensive use of explosive weapons by both IS and pro-government forces between 2014-2017 resulted in a high number of casualties, although the exact numbers differ between sources. This is due to the lack of systematic data collection which, along with the extent of the conflict, has made it very difficult to obtain reliable statistics. Information provided by iMMAP puts the number of explosive hazard incidents⁽²¹⁾ for the period between 2014-2017 at 43,843, killing a total of 121,593 people and injuring a further 44,629 people.⁽²²⁾ Action on Armed Violence reports that the number of accidents due to the use of explosive weapons between 2014 and 2017 was 2,006, killing 39,734 people, of whom 10,492

1.2 Ninewa Governorate

Ninewa is the second most populated governorate in Iraq, home to around 10% of the overall population.⁽²⁶⁾ The governorate is ethnically and religiously diverse, with large numbers of individuals from minority groups, including Christians, Yezidis, Shabak, and Turkmen.

Since many of the areas that were liberated from IS were located in this governorate, Ninewa was the worst affected governorate in terms of displacement caused by the IS insurgency and the subsequent war. As of 30 April 2020, 1,911,414 of the 2,602,766 IDPs originating from Ninewa have returned to their areas of origin and 678,512

1.3 Research Objectives

This study aims to identify and describe the impact of EO contamination, beyond death and injury, on access to services and the socio-economic recovery of affected communities in the Ninewa governorate, Iraq.

Studies on the impact of EO contamination on socioeconomic outcomes in Iraq are practically non-existent. Examining the impact of EO contamination beyond the physical effects on those who have survived an accident is, however, of paramount importance as it provides the data needed to show whether land release, EORE and victim assistance activities can have a significant effect beyond reducing morbidity and mortality. Moreover, this data is vital if mine action operators, were civilians. Finally, Iraq Body Count reports 21,011⁽²³⁾ civilian casualties caused by explosive weapons during the same period.⁽²⁴⁾

In December 2017, the Iraqi government declared that its war against IS was over. This triggered a new phase in the humanitarian crisis in Iraq as Internally Displaced Persons (IDPs) started to return to their homes and mine action operators started work to reduce the social, economic and environmental impact of EO contamination. However, contamination has remained a challenge ever since with around one in twelve IDPs reporting that the presence of EO is a barrier to their return.⁽²⁵⁾

individuals remain displaced.⁽²⁷⁾ EO contamination in Ninewa has continuously posed a threat to civilians, including host communities, returnees and IDPs. Moreover, in 2019 the Iraqi government re-initiated a plan to close down IDP camps. As a result, three camps were recently closed in Ninewa, forcing a total of 23,677 IDPs to return to largely unsafe areas, potentially contaminated with EO, and with limited access to basic services.⁽²⁸⁾⁽²⁹⁾ IDPs unable to return to their homes were left with no choice but to seek shelter in informal settlements, thereby increasing the risk of EO-related accidents.⁽³⁰⁾

including those engaged in conflict transformation, are to tailor interventions for maximum impact. The overall research objectives are listed below:

- Research objective 1: Assess the level of EO contamination, including EO of an improvised nature, in the Ninewa governorate.
- Research objective 2: Identify and describe how EO contamination has affected civilians, infrastructure, access to services, and social cohesion.
- Research objective 3: Identify actionable recommendations for policy-makers to respond to the long-term impact of EO on affected communities.

A qualitative research approach was used. In total, 69 interviews were conducted with a total of 39 stakeholders and 30 EO affected individuals. Data was collected in person, unless the stakeholder requested the interview be conducted online or was residing outside of the data collection zone, (Erbil and Ninewa governorates). This report provides an overview of the main findings.

2. Methodology

In order to best address the research questions for this study, researchers undertook a thorough desk review of secondary literature and conducted Key Informant Interviews (KIIs) with relevant stakeholders and individuals from the affected population. The table below provides an overview of the data collected (See: Appendix 1 for a full list of interviewed respondents).

Type and Number of Respondents Interviewed.

Type of respondent	Number of interviews
Humanitarian actors	2
Mine action operators	27
Government representatives	4 (3 in Mosul, 1 in Sinjar)
Community leaders	3 (1 in Mosul, 2 in Sinjar)
Other stakeholders (RE Volunteers)	3 (3 in Mosul)
Survivors of EO accidents	9 (4 in Mosul, 5 in Sinjar)
Family members of survivors of EO accidents	4 (2 in Mosul, 2 in Sinjar)
Community members living in contaminated areas ⁽³¹⁾	8 (4 in Mosul, 4 in Sinjar)
Community members living close to contaminated areas ⁽³²⁾	8 (4 in Mosul, 4 in Sinjar)

In this study a survivor is defined as a person who has survived a blast wave or fragmentation caused by bombing and shelling, who has suffered psychological trauma, or a person who has survived an accident involving EO, either left behind as a result of bombing and shelling, or laid as a mine.

2.1 Desk Review

A comprehensive desk review of secondary literature was conducted to investigate the level of EO contamination, as well as its impact on civilians, infrastructure, access to services, and social cohesion. The results of the desk review were used to inform the qualitative interview guides and were incorporated into this report.

After completion of the data analysis, the findings from the data were linked with findings from the literature related to best practices in mine action programming. This information was used to further strengthen the recommendations for future programming. More specifically, this ensured that the recommendations made align with international standards for mine action programming and are able to inform the ongoing negotiations on the political declaration on EWIPA.

2.2 Qualitative Interviews

Qualitative interviews were deemed highly appropriate for this study as they were expected to provide a breadth and depth of information, given the context and objectives of this study. They are especially effective in gaining an understanding of the underlying reasons, opinions, and motivations of a group of people with regards to the topic being researched.

Respondents for the study were mainly identified using a snowball approach. For interviews conducted with individuals from the affected population, efforts were made to ensure the sample was inclusive with regards to gender, age, and disability status. While this was not always possible (See: Limitations), the researchers did manage to speak to persons with physical, visual, hearing, voice, and concentration impairments. The interviews in Mosul, Sinjar and Erbil were conducted in person (unless specifically requested in Erbil). The interviews in Baghdad were all conducted online.

2.3 Limitations

There are several potential limitations to this study. Firstly, the respondents for the study were identified through a snowball approach. The non-random sampling strategy is likely to have had an impact on the representativeness of the sample, especially for individuals from the affected population. For example, persons with disabilities are often described as a hard-to-reach population who live isolated from their communities. The persons with disabilities included in the study are unlikely to accurately represent this group as they were identified through the snowball approach and are therefore less likely to live isolated from their community.

Secondly, although efforts were made to ensure a gender balance and facilitate the participation of individuals with different impairments, the research team faced difficulties in accessing individuals from certain key groups. As such, a 50-50 gender balance was not always fully achieved and the number of interviewed individuals from a certain group was sometimes different in Mosul compared to Sinjar. Furthermore, although the research team was able to identify individuals with The qualitative interview guides for this study were developed in collaboration with HI. The KII guides for stakeholders can be divided into four separate parts, namely:

- 1. Contamination
- 2. Access to services
- 3. Social cohesion
- 4. Mine risk education

In addition, the KII guides for individuals of the affected population also covered:

- 1. Demographics
- 2. Washington Group (WG) questions

The short set of questions developed by the Washington Group were used to obtain information on the different impairments of persons with disabilities included in the study.⁽³³⁾

physical, visual, hearing, voice, and concentration impairments, it was generally easier to identify persons with physical impairments compared to persons with other types of impairments.

Finally, only qualitative data was collected for this study. As a result, it is not possible to determine the strength of certain findings. For example, while individuals from the affected population reported that their access to services was more limited, it is not possible to accurately determine how their level of access compared to individuals who live in cleared areas. Nonetheless, in order to make optimal use of the data, secondary data were obtained for each of the research questions to triangulate the data. Moreover, where available, these secondary data were also used to determine the strength of certain findings.



A view of the old city of Mosul, destroyed by the fightings. © F.Vergnes / HI

3. Iraq's Commitment to International Agreements

In 2008 Irag acceded to the Anti-Personnel (AP) Mine Ban Convention with the commitment to stop the use, stockpile, and transfer of AP mines, to destroy all remaining AP mines by 2018, and to provide assistance to victims, including EO survivors, the family members of those injured and/ or killed, mine-affected communities, and persons with disabilities.⁽³⁴⁾ However, IS's emergence in Iraq and the military operations undertaken to regain control over seized territories hampered Iraq's capacity to fulfil the commitments made regarding clearance activities and caused further contamination in different areas of the country. As such, in 2017 Irag submitted a request to extend its landmine clearance deadline until 2028. The progress made to date, however, suggests that Iraq is unlikely to meet this deadline.⁽³⁵⁾

The Convention on Cluster Munitions addresses the humanitarian consequences and unacceptable harm caused to civilians by cluster munitions, through a categorical prohibition and a framework for action.⁽³⁶⁾ Moreover, state parties to the Convention also commit to providing victim assistance to cluster munition survivors. Iraq signed and ratified the Convention in 2009 and 2013, respectively. As previously mentioned, Iraq has reported the completion of stockpile destruction (Article III), although no details have been provided on the date of completion and the types and quantities destroyed.⁽³⁷⁾ As for clearance and destruction of cluster munition remnants (Article IV), progress reports indicate that Iraq is unlikely to meet the deadline set for November 2023.⁽³⁸⁾

Moreover, Iraq is also a party to the Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons (CCW). This Convention aims to "ban or restrict the use of specific types of weapons that are considered to cause unnecessary or unjustifiable suffering to combatants or to affect civilians indiscriminately".⁽³⁹⁾ Protocol V is the first multilaterally negotiated instrument to deal with the problem of unexploded and abandoned ordnance. By acceding to the Convention in September 2014, Iraq committed to, among other things, "mark, clear, remove or destroy explosive remnants of war in affected territories under its control".⁽⁴⁰⁾

Finally, Iraq has been a party to the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities since 2012. This has contributed to a shift towards a human rights-based approach that underpins today's victim assistance efforts. However, research suggests that there is still a lot to be done to ensure the rights of survivors and other persons with disabilities in Iraq are upheld.⁽⁴¹⁾

4. Ninewa: a heavily contaminated governorate

The Ninewa governorate is primarily affected by 'new' EO contamination stemming from the deployment of explosive weapons, especially those with wide-area effects, including air and artillery strikes, rocket attacks and heavy mortars used by pro-government forces, as well as IEDs including improvised mines.⁽⁴²⁾⁽⁴³⁾⁽⁴⁴⁾ IEDs, manufactured and deployed by IS on an unprecedented quasi-industrial scale, make up the majority of the EO contamination present in Ninewa.⁽⁴⁵⁾

According to the stakeholders interviewed, Mosul, Sinjar, and Tel Afar are the most contaminated districts.⁽⁴⁶⁾⁽⁴⁷⁾⁽⁴⁸⁾ The Ninewa Plains (areas within Al-Hamdaniya, Tel Kaif, and Shekhan districts) are also described as heavily contaminated.⁽⁴⁹⁾

EO Contamination in Ninewa (by Type), in Square Metres⁽⁵⁰⁾



Map of EO contamination in Iraq⁽⁵¹⁾



IEDs created and deployed by IS include vehicleborne IEDs, improvised-rocket launchers, suicide belts, air-dropped munitions, command-initiated devices, etc.⁽⁵²⁾ The components used to produce these IEDs were often cheap commercial goods, including chemical precursors (e.g., aluminium paste, hydrogen peroxide, fertilizers, etc.), detonating cords and detonators, cables and wires, mobile phones, etc.⁽⁵³⁾ Moreover, the failure rate of the EO deployed by IS is estimated to be higher than that of the conventional EO fired by progovernment forces.⁽⁵⁴⁾

Another distinctive characteristic of IED contamination is that, despite their high density, the lifespan of IEDs is usually much shorter than that of factory-built AP mines due to their dependency on power sources (batteries), which lose their charge over time. Although some IEDs were reported to remain active for up to three years after being deployed, the impact of this type of contamination is likely to be less durable over time compared to traditional landmine contexts, where hazardous items continue to kill and injure decades after being deployed.⁽⁵⁵⁾

Rural and more populated settings present differences in terms of the type of hazard present. In rural areas, IS laid a large amount of landminelike and anti-lift IEDs.⁽⁵⁶⁾ **In populated areas, on the other hand, IS deployed a variety of devices which are reported to be much more complex**.⁽⁵⁷⁾ For instance, one stakeholder reported having found motion detection IEDs that were sometimes attached to more than 20 batteries connected in parallel.⁽⁵⁸⁾

As for conventional EO, despite the lower levels of ERW contamination in Ninewa compared to IED contamination, it should be noted that this type of contamination poses a serious threat, as abandoned and unexploded ordnance that is not removed can potentially be used to manufacture IEDs in the future.⁽⁵⁹⁾

In 2017, AOAV recorded 8,896 casualties from explosive violence in Iraq: 82% of these casualties

were recorded in Mosul, of which 79% were caused by air-launched explosives.⁽⁶⁰⁾ In 2019, in the city of Mosul, there was an estimated 7.6 million tonnes of debris to sift through. The contamination includes improvised explosive devices, but the situation is made more complex by the presence of much larger unexploded ordnance dropped by the coalition airstrikes, sometimes buried several metres deep in the ground.⁽⁶¹⁾ In the Mosul district, a large number of stakeholders reported West Mosul city as the most contaminated area.⁽⁶²⁾ One stakeholder explained that the massive use of explosive weapons and the consequent destruction of West Mosul city resulted in several layers of EO contamination buried under the ground.⁽⁶³⁾

Other areas described as heavily contaminated within the district are its southern and southeastern areas, including the Qayyarah subdistrict, villages on the outskirts of Mosul city, and the city of Tal Abta (western Mosul).⁽⁶⁴⁾⁽⁶⁵⁾⁽⁶⁶⁾ In Sinjar, the villages located to the south of the Sinjar Mountains were indicated to be very heavily contaminated.⁽⁶⁷⁾⁽⁶⁸⁾ Rambosi, Gir Zerk, Dugere, Jazira and Siba Sheikh Khidir are among the villages mentioned by stakeholders interviewed.⁽⁶⁹⁾ EO contamination in the centre of Sinjar was also described as extremely high.⁽⁷⁰⁾ As for Tel Afar, contamination was reported to be most severe in Tel Afar town.

Finally, some areas are expected to be highly contaminated, but no data have been collected to confirm this due to security issues. This is the case for the Al-Baa'j and Hatra districts.⁽⁷¹⁾ Other areas reported as not having undergone non-technical survey (NTS) are the district of Akre as well as the south-western areas of Mosul district.⁽⁷²⁾

Contamination in populated areas in Ninewa is often regarded as "three-dimensional", as it can be found anywhere: buried in the ground, attached to refrigerators, doors, and windows, as well as concealed inside children's toys, domestic appliances, etc.⁽⁷³⁾⁽⁷⁴⁾

"In Mosul, we would find more items as we dug. This makes clearance difficult, as it is not just surface layer, it is deep underneath."

Mine Action Operator



A woman deminer, from the NGO Mine Advisory Group (MAG), in a contaminated field in Sinjar. © F.Vergnes / HI

5. EO land release: a challenging task but a driver for sustainable development

Humanitarian Mine Action (HMA) activities aim to "reduce the social, economic and environmental impact of mines and Explosive Remnants of War including unexploded submunitions".⁽⁷⁵⁾ Mine action consists of five complementary types of activities, often referred to as the five pillars of HMA: Land Release, Explosive Ordnance Risk Education (EORE) and Victim Assistance constitute the first three pillars.

Land release is among the most time-, effort- and economic resource-consuming pillar of HMA,

and is particularly challenging in populated areas. It includes EO surveying, mapping, marking, clearance and land release.⁽⁷⁶⁾ Data provided by Mine Action Review suggests that a total of 69km² of AP mines including IEDs and 28.5km² of cluster munition remnants⁽⁷⁷⁾ were cleared in Iraq in the period between 2015-2019.⁽⁷⁸⁾⁽⁷⁹⁾ The progress achieved so far suggests that Iraq is unlikely to meet its international commitments on EO clearance.⁽⁸⁰⁾⁽⁸¹⁾

5.1 Challenges to implementing clearance in populated areas

5.1.1 Funding

When asked about the main obstacles that prevent areas in Ninewa from being cleared, most of the stakeholders interviewed for this study cited the lack of available funding.⁽⁸²⁾ This supports information suggesting that the funding required to clear Iraq from EO is estimated to be 170-180 million USD per year, including 50 million a year for Mosul alone.⁽⁸³⁾ The cost of clearance activities in populated areas is particularly high due to the complexity of these interventions.

Estimates suggest that clearance in populated

areas is six times more expensive than clearance in rural areas.⁽⁸⁴⁾ This is due to a number of factors. Firstly, these areas are often densely populated, which poses challenges in terms of civilian safety.⁽⁸⁵⁾ Moreover, the complexity of the EO in terms of both its nature and location constitutes another obstacle. Undertaking clearance procedures, such as the in-situ destruction of EO that is not safe to remove, is not possible in populated areas due to the possible damage for the surrounding buildings.⁽⁸⁶⁾ (See: Housing, Land and Property in Mine Clearance).⁽⁸⁷⁾ The procurement of specialised machinery and staff required for clearance in populated areas may pose another challenge.

It should be highlighted, however, that Iraq is the biggest recipient of donor funding for mine action, having received 23% of all international support provided in the period between 2016-2019 (See: Figure 6).⁽⁸⁸⁾⁽⁸⁹⁾⁽⁹⁰⁾⁽⁹¹⁾ Although there is no publicly accessible data on Iraq's annual expenditure on mine action, information obtained during qualitative interviews suggests that despite Iraq being considered an upper-middle-income country, the Gol's national contribution to clearance, aside from the clearance done by the Ministry of Defence (MoD), has been very limited.⁽⁹²⁾⁽⁹³⁾ This was found not to be the case in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq (KRI), where some clearance activities are directly funded by the Iraqi Kurdistan Mine Action Agency (IKMAA).⁽⁹⁴⁾

5.1.2 Local Capacity

In order to conduct clearance activities, mine action operators need qualified clearance specialists. The importance of this is highlighted by the fact that these specialists constitute a high-risk group. Accidents affecting EO specialists were reported to have been particularly high in the period immediately after the liberation due to the lack of knowledge of the types of EO present, resulting from the lack of reliable strike data and information on the strategies utilised by IS when placing hazard items.⁽⁹⁷⁾

Due to the complex environment in populated areas, the risk of EO being found only after casualties are caused increases significantly. Unearthing larger unexploded ordnance, such as bombs dropped by airstrikes, increases the risks because of their explosive weight and the metal container which can create fragmentation.⁽⁹⁸⁾ The surface area to search increases as the potentially contaminated areas include all the rubble, building floors, deep wells or drains, and any structure damaged by explosive weapons during the conflict. When these structures have undergone significant damage, resulting in tons of rubble, specialist engineers and machinery are required, which are costly to purchase and operate.(99)

Funding Received by Iraq for Mine Action (x1,000,000).



The Gol's minimal financial contributions to clearance suggest a lack of ownership of the problem. At the same time, various stakeholders reported that donor fatigue is common.⁽⁹⁵⁾ The COVID-19 pandemic has further contributed to this and mine action operators have already had to disrupt certain activities as a result of donors pulling funding.⁽⁹⁶⁾

Difficulties in recruiting deminers were heightened due to the high demand for deminers after the 2014-2017 conflict ended. One stakeholder also reported that, at the time, the high demand for deminers resulted in the recruitment of people who had not received the required training and did not have sufficient expertise. This was partly a result of the high salaries on offer, which caused applicants to present themselves as qualified despite not having received the required training.⁽¹⁰⁰⁾ This caused additional accidents, some of which resulted in the deaths of deminers.

In Ninewa, local capacity to conduct clearance is limited.⁽¹⁰¹⁾ One stakeholder said that local capacity is more widely available in other areas of Iraq, like Basra and the KRI, due to the presence of legacy contamination.⁽¹⁰²⁾ In this regard, it should be noted that there are currently no Iraqi institutions delivering demining training in Federal Iraq.⁽¹⁰³⁾ However, some international mine action operators are currently providing demining training to local organisations as part of their programming.⁽¹⁰⁴⁾

As such, Ninewa is currently highly dependent on imported expertise for clearance. This was regarded as a serious shortcoming given the scope of EO contamination.⁽¹⁰⁵⁾

5.1.3 Access

Access to clearance sites is another challenge to clearance in Ninewa.⁽¹⁰⁶⁾ **Some areas in Ninewa cannot be accessed due to the security situation**. This is, for example, the case in areas where IS sleeper cells are present.⁽¹⁰⁷⁾ Another issue concerns the presence of various paramilitary groups. This is especially problematic in Sinjar and often results in delays as clearance operators have to work with the different groups present to ensure safe access.⁽¹⁰⁸⁾

Bureaucracy was identified as another challenge to ensuring access for clearance interventions. Stakeholders reported that the procedures for obtaining visas for international staff were timeconsuming.⁽¹⁰⁹⁾ Obtaining permission to access a task site also often results in delays.⁽¹¹⁰⁾



A danger warning at the entrance of a contaminated house in Mosul. F.Vergnes / HI

5.1.4 Housing, Land and Property in EO Clearance

There is a gap in legal clarity regarding liability for mine clearance operations in residential areas and, in particular, the clearance of private properties.⁽¹¹¹⁾ As reported by one stakeholder, if private property is damaged during clearance operations, the current legislation in force stipulates that the government must financially compensate the owner of the property for the damage caused.⁽¹¹²⁾ In practice, however, access to such compensation is limited.⁽¹¹³⁾ While amendments to address this within Iraq's legislation are under discussion, mine clearance operators are forced to develop their own due diligence mechanisms to fill the existing gaps in legislation. In most cases, clearance operators inform property owners of the risk to their property and ask them to sign a waiver renouncing their right to claim damages in the event of an incident resulting from the clearance.⁽¹¹⁴⁾

"Clearance in residential areas can be very challenging. For instance, if a property is damaged during mine clearance operations, the property owner must be compensated financially by the government. This is why a lot of residential areas have not yet been cleared."

Mine Action Operator

Generally speaking, no major problems were reported to have arisen as a result of this practice. However, it leaves mine clearance operators with the task of identifying who owns a given property. This is a complex and time-consuming process, as in many cases the property owners are not present. Mine action operators have different mechanisms in place to tackle these issues. These mechanisms generally mobilise several means of verification including comparing existing documents and using key informants.⁽¹¹⁵⁾ As a last resort, if the owners of a property are not present, the community leader can sign off the clearance operations.⁽¹¹⁶⁾

"We show people photographs of what could happen when we use different machines. This is all in the guidance that the community liaison team goes through with the owner. The owners sign off in acceptance of what is planned to take place." Mine Action Operator While determining who owns private houses is already complex, determining who is responsible for authorising clearance for buildings owned by the government was reported to be even more complex.⁽¹¹⁷⁾ In the case of school buildings, Mine Action Operators need to obtain authorization from the Ministry of Education.⁽¹¹⁸⁾ For other buildings, identifying the point of contact is much more complicated.

5.2 Mine Action Task Prioritisation and the impact on people's lives

The magnitude of EO contamination in Iraq coupled with the increasingly limited funding for clearance makes proper task prioritisation key to ensuring that the available technical and financial resources are used in a way that maximises the impact on the lives of people living in affected areas.

The available research suggests that guidance from the Gol and the Directorate of Mine Action (DMA), Federal Iraq's mine action authority, on the prioritisation of areas for clearance could be improved if mine action clearance operators had access to comprehensive information on the areas prioritised for clearance: gender, age and disability disaggregated impact data, including those



A mechanical shovel in the middle of the ruins of an old house in Mosul, contaminated by explosive ordnance. $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ F.Vergnes / HI

collected through community-based approaches, as well as consistent information on land use and livelihoods covering all areas.⁽¹¹⁹⁾

"We usually identify areas in need of clearance through risk education and then go to these areas and ask the local authorities if they will allow us to work there. (...) Based on the information we gather; we determine whether the area is clearable and whether we are qualified to conduct the clearance. If this is the case, we draft a report including all the information gathered, and request a permit from the DMA to work there." Mine Action Operator

However, mine action operators do also receive task orders from the DMA on where to conduct clearance activities.⁽¹²⁰⁾ In addition, clearance operators often identify potential areas to implement clearance activities through their own internal prioritisation mechanisms and then request permission from the DMA to conduct clearance in that area.⁽¹²¹⁾

As explained by the government representatives interviewed for this study, the Gol prioritisation system based on a set of criteria focused on the magnitude of the contamination present and the danger it poses for affected populations, in line with the DMA's official strategy.⁽¹²²⁾⁽¹²³⁾ However, **stakeholders reported that task orders were also issued for sites that were neither residential** areas nor agricultural lands, but rather deserted plots of land located far from populated areas. Data suggest that in the past, some Mine Action Operators have prioritised highly contaminated uninhabited areas over populated areas or agricultural plots.⁽¹²⁴⁾ The reasons behind this reportedly relate to the fact that, as mentioned before, performance among clearance operators is still largely determined by the amount of land and the number of hazard items cleared. This indicates that the humanitarian aspect of mine action is insufficiently integrated into the operators' and the national prioritisation systems.

Other factors that can impact accountable prioritisation are the influence of local authorities and the availability of resources. Although local government officials are key partners in the effective identification of priority areas, they may sometimes push for tasks to be completed that do not necessarily prioritise the people most at risk and those left behind.

It was also reported that task orders are sometimes issued depending on where financial resources are available.⁽¹²⁵⁾ This clearly emphasizes the role donors play in task **prioritisation**. Donors tend to focus on particular areas that are not necessarily the only areas affected by high levels of contamination. Ninewa has attracted the largest proportion of the funding allocated to EO clearance in Iraq over the past few years.⁽¹²⁶⁾ This is partly because the need for clearance in Ninewa remains remarkably high. However, other IS-affected areas in Iraq were reported to be somewhat neglected in terms of funding.⁽¹²⁷⁾⁽¹²⁸⁾

"Priority areas for clearance should always include clearance in support of returnees, as well as clearance of infrastructure. Most of our funding is in support of the Humanitarian Response Plan and, as such, most of the work we do is focused on returnees. Clearance of key infrastructure has been quite challenging." Mine Action Operator

"We are clearing an area that is located far away from everywhere. At the same time, we have got returnees in other areas who suffer accidents when trying to reach their houses. This is not okay."

Mine Action Operator

Focus: Gender, disability and age and other factors of diversity⁽¹²⁹⁾ must be mainstreamed in prioritisation tools

The exposure to, and understanding of possible EO threats may differ among affected individuals and communities. As such, HMA actors who conduct clearance must seek input from community members, including women,⁽¹³⁰⁾ girls, men and boys, including those with disabilities, in all non-technical survey and impact assessment activities in order to acquire comprehensive data to inform the accurate prioritisation of areas for clearance, ensure effective operations, and to understand the impact of contamination and of clearance activities on all groups.

Recruiting women in the survey and clearance teams is paramount to ensuring the views of women from the community are included in the data collection phase, in order to inform DMA task orders with community-based priority setting that reflects the diversity of the make-up of a given affected population. Nonetheless, qualitative data suggest that in the case of clearance this is not an easy task, as women in Iraq are still predominantly perceived as homemakers.⁽¹³¹⁾ One stakeholder pointed out that despite donors' and operators' efforts to ensure the recruitment of women as deminers, the low representation of women within Iraq's workforce and the fact that clearance has traditionally been a male-dominated profession poses serious obstacles.⁽¹³²⁾ They further explained that women deminers are often stigmatised by their community, which makes them reluctant to openly share information on their job with people outside their immediate family.

There remains a need to ensure that gender, age, disability and other factors of diversity are taken into consideration when prioritising areas for clearance, although there are tools available for this purpose (e.g. the UNMAS Gender and Diversity Analysis tool). A standardised prioritisation tool available to actors in the HMA sector would make it possible to more accurately identifying the individuals and communities most in need and prioritizing tasks accordingly.⁽¹³³⁾

5.3 Land release at the core of the 'Triple Nexus'

Aside from preventing EO casualties, land release activities enable a variety of interventions to take place in EO-affected communities and play a key role within the so-called 'triple nexus' that links humanitarian, peace, and development actors.⁽¹³⁴⁾ Although many of the effects of land release, both direct and indirect, are not explicitly stated in the United Nations 2030 Agenda, **HMA and, in particular, land release is deemed to be a driver for sustainable development**.⁽¹³⁵⁾⁽¹³⁶⁾

Links Between Land Release and the Sustainable Development Goals.(137)



The impact of land release has traditionally been measured using two indicators: the amount of land cleared, and the number of hazard items removed.⁽¹³⁸⁾ HMA, however, should, by definition, seek to address the impact of EO on civilians and their livelihoods.⁽¹³⁹⁾ In support of this, the available research suggests that there is a need for "a switch from output-based and weapons-centred indicators to more outcomefocused, developmental ones" so as to document exactly how mine action is a catalyst for reaching the Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) targets.⁽¹⁴⁰⁾ These indicators could include the extent to which released land is put to productive use, the number of people (disaggregated by gender, age and disability) benefitting from released land, etc.⁽¹⁴¹⁾

"We determine the impact of mine clearance by measuring the number of square metres cleared and the number of items removed. We know we are doing a good job because these figures are high. We do not measure, however, whether the clearance is taking place in the right place and to what extent it is impacting people's lives." Mine Action Operator

Despite the above, and considering that land release is one of the most expensive pillars of HMA, it is unfortunate that there seems to be little to no effort made to determine its impact. Measuring the impact of land release on people's lives was reportedly not general practice within the HMA sector in Iraq.⁽¹⁴²⁾ Some of the Mine Action Operators interviewed explained that they had only recently started conducting post-clearance impact surveys.⁽¹⁴³⁾ However, when these impact assessments were conducted, they were often based on endline data only, limiting the possibilities for comparing and contrasting data and drawing firm conclusions.⁽¹⁴⁴⁾

Moreover, it would appear that there is an absence or only very limited inclusion of monitoring and evaluation practices in clearance activities.⁽¹⁴⁵⁾ This may be due to the fact that demining organisations perceive clearance as their core activity, and are not necessarily aware of the potential for monitoring and evaluation activities to help understand, demonstrate, and spread the developmental benefits of mine action. It is often assumed that land release will naturally lead to certain impacts (e.g. return, increased livelihood opportunities, access to services, etc.). While this is likely true in some cases, it is certainly not true in all cases. Since so little data on these subjects are collected in Iraq, determining the precise impact of clearance activities remains challenging.⁽¹⁴⁶⁾

"There was a case of a village that had been cleared, but the people were still not coming back, because of the poor infrastructure. Moreover, the land outside the village was not cleared. Organizations should remain on the ground and listen to the people and identify their concerns. Demining is not always sufficient for return, there are other factors as well." Mine Action Operator

This quote highlights the fact that in post-conflict settings, land release is by no means the only factor that influences the expected socio-economic development outcomes.⁽¹⁴⁷⁾ In this case the infrastructure surrounding the village remained destroyed and the agricultural plots remained contaminated. Similarly, another stakeholder mentioned villages in Sinjar where clearance took more than one year.⁽¹⁴⁸⁾ The lack of access to water and electricity was also reported to have prevented people from returning. In order to avoid these types of situations, some Mine Action Operators who operate in populated areas reported cooperating with other humanitarian actors to restore access to services and facilitate the reconstruction of critical infrastructure within the affected communities.(149)

In order to optimise the impact of clearance, commitments concerning what operators aim

to achieve in terms of the number of hazardous items removed and the number of square metres of land cleared could be balanced with a better understanding of how EO puts lives at risks and impedes access to services and socio-economic development, as well as how HMA has contributed to improving humanitarian access and socioeconomic development.⁽¹⁵⁰⁾



A group of women Yezidi deminers, from the NGO Mine Advisory Group (MAG), in a contaminated field in Sinjar. © F.Vergnes / HI

5.4 Specific recommendations to donors, the Government of Iraq and Mine Action Actors on Land Release

Donors should:

Recommendation 1: Require Mine Action Operators to establish log-frames with clear and measurable indicators at the outcome and impact level, including a strategy on how to measure those outcomes. Preferably, funding for clearance projects should include a budget for a baseline and endline impact assessment.

The Government of Iraq and Mine Action operators should:

Recommendation 2: Conduct a full review of the national prioritisation system and implement adjustments to ensure that the prioritisation system includes community-based input and transparent indicators. The new prioritisation system should be made available to the public to increase understanding of the reasons behind prioritisation.

The Government of Iraq should:

Recommendation 3: Establish at least one training institution in Federal Iraq where aspiring deminers from national and international organisations can receive training at different levels on an ongoing basis, placing a particular focus on EO disposal and land release methodologies in populated areas.



HI Volunteers inform young people in their neighborhood about the risks associated with explosive ordnance. Trained by HI, these neighborhood residents set off on a voluntary basis to inform children and adults, distribute flyers etc. © F.Vergnes / HI

6. Explosive Ordnance Risk Education is effective when adapted to risk-taking behaviours in the affected population

The available research suggests that the number of casualties of EO accidents (both people killed and injured) in Iraq for the period between 2018-2020 was 669, with boys and working-age men being reported as the most at-risk.⁽¹⁵¹⁾⁽¹⁵²⁾⁽¹⁵³⁾⁽¹⁵⁴⁾ However, due to under-reporting, the actual number of casualties is believed to be considerably higher. EORE activities are educational activities that seek to reduce the risk of injury from EO by raising awareness and promoting behavioural change, including public information dissemination, education and training, and community mine action liaison.⁽¹⁵⁵⁾ Iraq has made serious efforts to integrate EORE into its mine action response. The

authorities have developed national standards to guide EORE activities, and EORE messages and materials have been validated by the DMA and IKMAA.⁽¹⁵⁶⁾ The total number of EORE campaigns conducted by the DMA in 2019 was 4,059, targeting 562,335 people (Federal Iraq only).⁽¹⁵⁷⁾ In Ninewa, the DMA conducted 1,894 risk education campaigns, targeting 253,442 participants.⁽¹⁵⁸⁾ Like EO clearance, **EORE contributes to achieving the UN 2030 Agenda in a number of different ways**. By preventing casualties, for instance, EORE activities directly contribute to enhancing health indicators in the affected communities, as well as to addressing violence.⁽¹⁵⁹⁾⁽¹⁶⁰⁾

Links Between EORE and the Sustainable Development Goals⁽¹⁶¹⁾



6.1 General Attitudes and Risk-Taking Behaviours

To understand the extent to which EORE activities are effective in preventing EO accidents in Ninewa, it is first necessary to look at the risk-taking behaviours most frequently displayed by the affected population in the governorate.

"Human capital is lost. Every child who misses school is a wasted talent. Every injured child is a wasted resource for the reconstruction of the country. Instead of contributing to the reconstruction of the country, they unfortunately become a burden." Mine Action Operator

The data collected suggest that risk-taking behaviours in individuals within the affected population can generally be divided into two categories, although the line between the two is often blurred. The first category constitutes behaviours that stem from a lack of awareness of the hazards present in contaminated areas. This is particularly the case for families displaced to new areas or recently arrived returnees. Data obtained from interviews with survivors of EO accidents conducted in Sinjar highlight this. In one case, the participant reported that the accident happened when the family attempted to enter their house, which had been booby-trapped by IS.⁽¹⁶²⁾ In another case, the family of the child interviewed found a missile while cleaning their house. The child and her father tried to dismantle the missile and it exploded.⁽¹⁶³⁾ These situations are also described

as widespread by the different stakeholders interviewed.⁽¹⁶⁴⁾

While a lack of awareness may be found across all groups within a community, it is a particular issue among **children (predominantly boys)** who, as previously mentioned, are believed to constitute a large percentage of the victims of EO-related accidents in Iraq. The data obtained for this study suggest that EO accidents involving children most frequently occur while playing in contaminated areas, often near rubble or in abandoned buildings.⁽¹⁶⁵⁾

Children are also prone to picking up and playing with EO devices, even when they have some awareness of the risks involved. This was the case of an adolescent survivor of an EO accident interviewed for this study who explained that he was injured while playing with an EO device that he accidentally dropped.⁽¹⁶⁶⁾ The device exploded, causing the child to lose one of his hands, and resulting in further injuries in his legs and other body parts. Similarly, the information provided by family members of child survivors of EO accidents suggests that the accidents happened when the children were outside or because they picked and held an EO device.⁽¹⁶⁷⁾⁽¹⁶⁸⁾ These types of accidents are largely attributed to children's innate curiosity, as well as to boys' desire to show bravery and impress their peers.⁽¹⁶⁹⁾ (170)

The second category of behaviours is characterised by an awareness of the risks involved, but a need to continue the behaviour regardless. One mine action operator described these behaviours as "calculated risks" that

people feel forced to take due to the lack of alternatives.⁽¹⁷¹⁾ Such behaviours most frequently related to livelihood activities and often involved individuals entering contaminated areas to earn a living.⁽¹⁷²⁾ People who display such behaviours are predominantly men of working age, as they are usually the breadwinners in their families, but sometimes also adolescent sons who engage in livelihood activities alongside their fathers.⁽¹⁷³⁾ In Ninewa, farming and collecting scrap metal are the two livelihood activities most frequently associated with risk-taking behaviours.⁽¹⁷⁴⁾ Furthermore, risktaking behaviours were also reported for returning families who are aware that their houses are contaminated with EO but have nowhere else to stay. These families feel they have no choice but to take the risk and remove the EO devices from their homes in order to be able to move in.

"It comes down to options and necessity. If people have the option to go somewhere else, they will, of course, do so. If, however, a family has no other option and finds themselves forced to decide whether to stay outside their houses or take the risk, move the explosive items, and start rebuilding, they will naturally choose the latter." Mine Action Operator

When communities live surrounded by hazards over a protracted period, risk-taking behaviours become more prevalent.⁽¹⁷⁵⁾ As people's immediate needs become more pressing, they are forced to take up their remaining options, regardless of the risks involved. One stakeholder explained that a few years after people return to contaminated areas, the surrounding hazards are no longer their main concern.⁽¹⁷⁶⁾ Their priority is to meet their everyday needs and get on with their lives. This shows a possible state of fatigue experienced by people who have lived in or close to contaminated areas for an extended period.⁽¹⁷⁷⁾ These situations result in people getting impatient, removing warning signs, and accessing contaminated areas.⁽¹⁷⁸⁾ We can therefore conclude that when contamination becomes part of people's everyday lives and starts to be perceived as part of the surrounding environment, people become less alert to risks and more prone to making decisions that could potentially result in accidents.

"Yes, I knew that IS had placed mines everywhere, but I am a shepherd and had to take care of my flock." EO Survivor, man – Sinjar

"Before the incident, we knew that there were mines but we had to return to our community and enter our house." EO Survivor, man – Sinjar

6.2 Implementation of EORE

When asked about the effectiveness of EORE, operators and community members agree that it is largely effective. Operators often highlight the fact that pre- and post-EORE testing shows improved awareness of the risks involved. However, post-EORE testing is usually carried out immediately after the EORE session, which limits possibilities for measuring long-term knowledge retention. Nonetheless, the ultimate indicator capable of demonstrating if EORE activities result in safer practices on a broader scale, is the number of EO accidents that happen before and after EORE activities. As such, the lack of standardised and reliable data on accidents makes measuring the actual impact of EORE difficult.⁽¹⁷⁹⁾



A man burns the rubble of his house to detonate potential explosive devices inside, in an attempt to recover stones from the building in Sinjar city. © F.Vergnes / HI

"We deliver EORE in areas where other actors have conducted EORE activities in the past. No clearance happens in between the different EORE activities. People say that it is good to receive awareness raising, but they just want their areas to be cleared." Mine Action Operator

Moreover, while EORE might be effective for those who lack awareness, including children and recent returnees,⁽¹⁸⁰⁾ the effectiveness of EORE activities for those who feel forced to take risks to meet their basic needs is reported to be more limited.⁽¹⁸¹⁾ It was suggested that these cases would be better addressed by coupling EORE with risk reduction support measures such as cash-based transfers.

It is important to highlight that there are a lot of areas where EORE is being delivered, but no clearance is taking place.⁽¹⁸²⁾ The effectiveness of EORE activities is limited when clearance does not take place alongside or soon after the EORE activities.⁽¹⁸³⁾ This is particularly true in the case of communities where a large proportion of accidents are caused by behaviours associated with a state of fatigue, as further EO-related accidents are likely to occur in such communities.

Lastly, while it is clear that working-age men and children are particularly at risk, EORE activities do not always target these specific groups. Multiple stakeholders report that **there is a need for more targeted EORE activities and comprehensive programming that addresses the relative risk perceptions of the different groups**.⁽¹⁸⁴⁾ Aside from targeting the right area and group, the effectiveness of EORE activities also depends on the language and accessibility of materials, as well as the methodology used. During interviews with EORE actors, it became clear that not all of the EORE Information, Education and Communication (IEC) materials used are relevant. One respondent, for example, reported on the use of IEC materials that were not adjusted to the local context of communities in which the sessions took place. Some stakeholders also reported that the IEC materials they use are not always translated into the language spoken in each area, which is not compliant with international standards.⁽¹⁸⁵⁾ It is unclear whether adjusted IEC materials are available for persons with different types of impairments, such as persons with visual, hearing and/or cognitive impairments. Moreover, the contents of the materials were said to not be adapted to the type of contamination present in each area.⁽¹⁸⁶⁾ This was partly attributed to the fact that obtaining DMA approval for new materials is a lengthy process.⁽¹⁸⁷⁾

6.3 Specific recommendations to donors, the Government of Iraq and Mine Action Actors on EORE

Donors and Mine Action Operators should:

- Recommendation 1: Deliver EORE activities to those who are most at risk of becoming the casualties of EO. Preferably, the target groups should be tailored in each area by means of a full risk assessment.
- Recommendation 2: Design and implement child peer-to-peer EORE activities to reduce the likelihood of children engaging in risk-taking behaviours.
- Recommendation 3: Measure the impact of EORE activities at the outcome level and focus on behavioural changes rather than knowledge retention alone.

The Government of Iraq and Mine Action Operators should:

Recommendation 4: Establish a committee of Mine Action operators with most EORE knowledge and skills in to develop IEC materials that are relevant to the various local contexts found in Iraq, and that are inclusive and accessible to persons with different types of impairments. These materials, after approval by the DMA, could be used by all actors operating in Iraq and reviewed twice a year. To encourage this process, the DMA should simplify the approval process and reduce the time required for materials to be approved.

- Recommendation 5: Analyse and understand risk-taking behaviour and develop additional livelihood projects that help the most at-risk groups to adopt safer behaviour towards the threat of EO.
- Recommendation 6: Implement communitywide campaigns to inform community members of contamination within their villages as well as contamination in surrounding villages.



An EORE billboard, from HI, in Mosul. © F.Vergnes / HI



Amira, 16, was injured in 2017 during an airstrike. Her mother Sohad recounts, "I was cooking, then I heard an explosion, the whole house started to shake. I went down to the bedrooms. Everything was dark, there was smoke everywhere. Then I saw my son and my daughter lying in their blood. " A neighbor present rushed Amira to the hospital, where Amira's broken leg was treated in poor conditions. A few months later, the leg swelled, Amira could no longer walk. Because of her mobility limitations, she could not attend school for three years. She can no longer register, she tries to learn to read on her own. © F.Vergnes / HI

7. People affected by explosive ordnance: supporting the social and economic development of victims

Victim assistance aims to save the lives of people injured by EO and to address the diverse needs of survivors, the family members of people injured and killed, and EO-affected communities, as well as to facilitate the enjoyment of their rights. Victim assistance comprises of the following components:

Components of Victim Assistance.

Mental Health Emergency Data and ongoing and Psychosocial Collection medical care Support Physical and Social and Plans. Policies Functional Economic and Legal Rehabilitation Inclusion Frameworks

The mission of victim assistance is the full and effective participation of survivors and indirect victims in society on an equal basis to others.⁽¹⁸⁸⁾ Victim assistance should be implemented and coordinated by means of an 'integrated approach'. The dual imperatives of this approach are:

- multi-sector engagement by non-Mine Action Operators that reach the people injured, EO survivors, and people otherwise impacted by EO accidents
- specific VA efforts undertaken by the Mine Action sector such as information management, referring EO victims to the relevant service providers, promoting and monitoring a multisector response, and supporting the development of relevant national action plans.⁽¹⁸⁹⁾

By signing the Anti-Personnel Mine Ban Convention, the Convention on Cluster Munitions, Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons -Protocol V, and the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, the Government of Iraq has committed to providing victim assistance to EO victims as well as to persons with disabilities.

An integrated approach to victim assistance is closely interlinked with the achievement of the 2030 Agenda. In fact, while the mine action sector can, and should, significantly contribute to VA-specific efforts (as per the IMAS 13.10⁽¹⁹⁰⁾), the ultimate responsibility for reaching the people injured, survivors and people otherwise impacted by EO accidents in their daily tasks, as well as other people with similar needs, rests on states. Thus, states must ensure a response to the needs of victims through broader health, social, economic, education, labour and disability inclusive policies and action plans.⁽¹⁹¹⁾

Direct Links Between Victim Assistance and the Sustainable Development Goals.⁽¹⁹²⁾

	Goal 1 No	W Goal 3 Health &	Goal 4 Quality	Goal 8 Work &	Goal 9 Industry &	Goal 10 Reduced	Goal 11 Sustainable	Goal 16 Peace
	poverty	Well-Being	Education	Growth	Innovation	Inequalities	Cities	& Justice
Elements of VA:								
Emergency & ongoing Medical care	-	✓	-	-	-	-	-	-
Physical & Functional Rehabilitation	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	-	✓	-
Mental Health & Psychosocial Support	-	✓	✓	✓	-	-	-	-
Social & Economic Inclusion	✓	✓	-	✓	✓	-	-	✓
Data Collection	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	-	~
Plans, Policies & Legal Frameworks	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	-	~

7.1 Surviving an EO accident impacts all areas of life for families and communities

Aside from the physical and psychological impact, EO survivors "suffer a number of social consequences, including removal and/or withdrawal from family and community life and reduced options in terms of marriage, children, and economic selfsufficiency. Amputees are also especially vulnerable to discrimination in many societies, facing social stigmatization, rejection and unemployment."⁽¹⁹³⁾

"Prior to the incident, I used to visit my friends, but now I can't because I can't walk or see very well, which makes it difficult for me to visit them. So, I spend most of my time at home." Child Survivor of EO, girl – Sinjar Family members coping with the loss of a loved one also face social consequences. To understand the impact of surviving an EO accident on survivors and their families, several children and adult survivors were interviewed, as well as some of their family members.

In total, four child survivors were interviewed for this study. All four described significant changes in their lives after the accident took place, as shown in the table below. However, the child survivors also reported that the perception of family members towards them had not changed as a result of the accident.⁽¹⁹⁴⁾ At community level, three of the four child survivors stated that nothing had changed in the perception of the community towards them while one said that the community members now more often highlighted "how difficult it is for me physically and how difficult it is for my family financially".⁽¹⁹⁵⁾

Life of EO child survivors prior to and after an accident

Life before accident	Life after accident		
"My life was excellent, and I was not afraid."	"My life is somehow okay. However, the incident has affected me psychologically. I often feel worried and afraid, and this has impacted my marks at school. I also do not dare to go anywhere without someone accompanying me."		
"My life was good. When I used to go to school, I was a little bit afraid, but nothing like now."	"My life is okay. However, I am very fearful that I will get into an accident again. Because of this, I am very afraid to play anywhere outside of the house as there might be explosives."		
"My life was normal, and I was somehow happy"	"My life is very difficult. I suffer a lot and take many pills to sleep because I have sleeping problems. My legs also hurt. I can still go to see friends, but it is not like before."		
"Before the incident, I went to school and spent a lot of time with friends."	"I go to school, but I cannot see very well because of the accident. I also do not visit my friends like I used to because my legs and eyes are injured."		

Similarly, adult survivors all described **far-reaching changes in their lives as a result of the accident**. Three of the four survivors also reported that the **perception of their family members towards them** had not changed after the accident. However, one survivor stated that his family now perceive him as a person who is unable to work and cannot provide for his family.⁽¹⁹⁶⁾ The same survivor also reported a similar change in how community members view him.⁽¹⁹⁷⁾

"The way community members perceive me has changed since the incident. They now perceive me as a person who cannot support his family." EO survivor, man – Sinjar

Overall, both child and adult survivors reported that their families were supportive. One family member of a survivor nonetheless explained that the financial burden on her increased after the accident due to the survivors no longer being able to earn an income.⁽¹⁹⁸⁾ This could be explained by the multiple layers of discrimination and barriers to accessing livelihood opportunities experienced by persons living with a permanent impairment, which can lead to disability and intersect with other factors of exclusion such as age or gender.

At the same time, it should be noted that one community member reported that **families sometimes prevent survivors from accessing rehabilitation services.**⁽¹⁹⁹⁾ **The reason given for**

this was the stigma associated with disabilities.

In support of these findings, the available research suggests that, as family members of persons with disabilities in Iraq often perceive them to be a burden, they may not encourage them to access services.⁽²⁰⁰⁾ The same source suggests that in some cases families even hide their children with disabilities due to fears of public bullying, actively isolating them from their community.

Moreover, women and girls have even more restricted access to physical rehabilitation services.⁽²⁰¹⁾ This supports the available research which suggests that social customs and gender norms coupled with the stigma and discrimination associated with disability make women and girls particularly vulnerable.⁽²⁰²⁾ Women and girls are often isolated at home or have to be accompanied by a family member outside the home due to safety concerns and fears of possible sexual assault. Moreover, their access to health and other services can, in some cases, also be restricted due to social norms regarding interaction between women and men who are not related to them when the staff at a service-providing facility are predominantly male.⁽²⁰³⁾

7.2 EO Contamination hinders access to services

7.2.1 Access to Healthcare

The use of explosive weapons in populated areas is known to negatively impact the access, availability, and quality of health care in contaminated areas, precisely the places where the health sector has a vitally important role to play and where the services it provides are crucial. The most obvious role is to ensure an adequate healthcare response in line with the relevant pillars of victim assistance, namely emergency and continuing healthcare, physical rehabilitation, psychological and psycho-social support.

During the 2014-2017 conflict in Iraq, the health sector suffered damage estimated at 2.7 trillion IQD (2.3 billion USD), Ninewa was the worst affected governorate in terms of the cost of damage.⁽²⁰⁴⁾ Nine out of 13 hospitals in Mosul were damaged, negatively impacting healthcare capacity and reducing the number of hospital beds by 70%. As a result, less than 1,000 hospital beds were available for a population of 1.8 million people.⁽²⁰⁵⁾ This represents half the number of hospital beds required to meet the internationally recognized minimum standard in a humanitarian context.⁽²⁰⁶⁾

Mine Action Operators and members of the affected population agree that the health sector was severely impacted by the conflict.⁽²⁰⁷⁾ Among the Mine Action Operators, moreover, there were multiple reports that the presence of EO slowed down the reconstruction process.⁽²⁰⁸⁾

"A lot of areas that were destroyed in the old city in Mosul have not yet been searched. So, reconstruction cannot go ahead. These areas first need to be cleared."

Mine Action Operator

Among individuals from the affected population in Mosul and Sinjar, there is general agreement that contamination reduces access to healthcare services.⁽²⁰⁹⁾ Others reported that they can no longer access healthcare services because facilities close to their homes have been destroyed and not yet rebuilt.



A destroyed health center in Mosul. © F.Vergnes / HI

"It is not possible for us to access healthcare services due to contamination in the region. However, access is also reduced due to our inability to pay for doctors or medicine and because the quality of service has also deteriorated." Community Member, man – Mosul

"Access to healthcare services has changed since the conflict. We cannot access some of the healthcare services because there are not enough hospitals or doctors. The distance to (an operational) hospital is also a barrier to accessing healthcare services." Community Member, man – Sinjar

"Many health centres were destroyed as a result of the bombing. Some health centres and hospitals contain a lot of explosive ordnance, which hinders their reconstruction." Community Member, woman – Mosul

Individuals from the affected population and stakeholders did not agree on who was most affected by the lack of access to healthcare services. Some report that access is most limited for children,⁽²¹⁰⁾ women, and persons with disabilities.⁽²¹¹⁾ In support of this, the available

7.2.2 Access to Education

The education sector in conflict-affected governorates has suffered serious damage, amounting to 2.8 trillion Iraqi Dinar (IQD) (2.4 billion USD).⁽²¹⁴⁾ **In the city of Mosul, for example, 169 schools were damaged or destroyed**.⁽²¹⁵⁾ Aside from school buildings, the sector was also affected due to the large-scale destruction of educational assets and equipment (e.g. school buses, notebooks, chalk, etc.). research suggests that women, especially those with disabilities, are particularly vulnerable.⁽²¹²⁾ Other participants in qualitative interviews, however, reported that lack of access is the same across all groups.⁽²¹³⁾

According to the stakeholders and individuals from the affected population, many of the schools in Ninewa were destroyed during the conflict and many are still awaiting rehabilitation.⁽²¹⁶⁾ Moreover, some schools are still contaminated with EO.⁽²¹⁷⁾ Moreover, the contamination of schools and roads to schools is a critical factor that has slowed down the reconstruction of schools.⁽²¹⁸⁾

"Educational facilities have been severely damaged by the military operations and conflict in the region, in addition the area is contaminated with remnants of war such as mines, unexploded ordnance and hand grenades. This situation generates fear and anxiety."

Community Member, woman – Mosul

EO contamination limits access to education in different ways. Firstly, parents may need to send their children to schools located further away due to the contamination. Indeed, a woman from Sinjar reported that her children are no longer attending school as the nearest functioning school is too far away.⁽²¹⁹⁾ Parents may be unable to pay for their children's transportation and other school expenses due to the poor economic situation of certain households, resulting from the lack of livelihood opportunities.

This was the case for two community members

interviewed for this study.⁽²²⁰⁾ In addition, research has shown that when a family's income does not allow for all children to access education, boys tend to be prioritised over girls.⁽²²¹⁾ As for children

with disabilities, while their access to education has traditionally been very limited for a number of reasons,⁽²²²⁾ the level of destruction of school infrastructure is likely to pose additional challenges.

"In my village, there is no high school. It is difficult for students to travel to other villages, especially when we do not know whether that village is contaminated or not." Community Member, woman – Sinjar

Furthermore, even when school buildings are cleared of EO, the same does not always apply to the roads to and from the school. Parents may therefore forbid their children, especially younger children, from going to and from school unaccompanied for fear that they may get involved in an EO-related accident.⁽²²³⁾

Children also experience feelings of fear due to the possibility of encountering EO on the way to or from school. The available research suggests that children in Mosul often also feel unsafe at school.⁽²²⁴⁾ The same source also suggests that most children perceive EO as the main hazard in their environment.⁽²²⁵⁾ One woman from Mosul interviewed for this study reported that her children have become less motivated and willing to go to school due to the possible contamination of the roads around schools.⁽²²⁶⁾ In this sense, EO contamination does not only impact access to educational services but can also impact the educational experience of a child attending school.



A child plays in an abandoned school in Mosul. © F.Vergnes / HI

"Boys and girls can access educational services that are close to our house, but the younger ones cannot go to school because we fear that they might play with one of the explosive devices."

Community Member, woman – Mosul

"Since the place became contaminated, we do not allow our children to go to school on their own. This is because we are scared that they may play with explosive ordnance. Moreover, we are also scared that there might be explosive ordnance inside the school."

Community Member, man – Mosul

Finally, one of the child survivors interviewed was involved in an EO accident while walking to school. The accident impacted her overall feeling of safety when travelling from one place to another, and she remarks that she now feels especially scared when walking to school.⁽²²⁷⁾

7.2.3 Access to Livelihoods

Arable land constitutes about a third of Iraq's territory, and half of it is used for rain-fed agriculture.⁽²²⁸⁾ **The damage caused by IS and pro-government forces during the conflict has had devastating effects on crop production**.⁽²²⁹⁾ **As well as contamination resulting from the fighting, privately owned lands were deliberately contaminated with mines (either improvised or manufactured), consequently preventing those displaced by the conflict from returning to their homes**.⁽²³⁰⁾ Moreover, animal husbandry has been particularly badly affected and three-quarters of all cattle, sheep, goats, and buffalo **are estimated to have been lost**.⁽²³¹⁾

The total damage caused to agriculture is estimated to have reached a total of 2.4 trillion IQD (2.1 billion USD).⁽²³²⁾ It is important to highlight here that both livelihoods and food security are closely intertwined with the water sector. More specifically, limited access to water for irrigation, caused by the damage inflicted



A boy plays in contaminated rubbles in Mosul. © F.Vergnes / HI

on water infrastructure by the use of explosive weapons and EO contamination, has had a domino effect on agricultural activities and, therefore, on livelihoods and food security.

"There is a lack of employment opportunities. For instance, people living in poverty can often access livelihood opportunities, but only in contaminated and dangerous areas. This affects the poor in particular, as they need to work in order to make a daily living." Community Member, man – Mosul

"We used to depend on agriculture, raising cattle, and farming in our villages, but nowadays, we do not have access to our villages, and we cannot take care of the cattle inside Sinjar." Community Member, woman – Sinjar

Furthermore, factories and workshops, which were major contributors to the local economy in affected areas before the conflict, were also severely damaged. Whilst some are operational again, most have not been able to return to their former capacity.

In line with the findings above, people from areas affected by the crisis have seen their income drop considerably. In Sinjar, for instance, research has shown that the income of farmers in certain areas has dropped by more than 60%.⁽²³³⁾ Moreover, as of today, 730,000 people in Iraq are food insecure.⁽²³⁴⁾⁽²³⁵⁾ Of these, 435,000 are in acute need of food. The Ninewa governorate hosts the largest number of both food insecure IDPs and returnees.⁽²³⁶⁾

Among stakeholders and members of the affected population in Mosul and Sinjar, there is overwhelming agreement that employment

opportunities have declined since the conflict.⁽²³⁷⁾

While the data do not provide information on groups likely to be more affected by this, research has shown that women's access to employment in conflictaffected areas is considerably more limited than that of men, and they are also likely to suffer discrimination in the labour market due to patriarchal customs and gender norms.⁽²³⁸⁾ As for persons with disabilities, their integration into the labour market was already limited before the conflict and the consequent EO contamination. The limited livelihood opportunities in contaminated areas may pose further challenges to their ability to generate income through labour.

Moreover, some individuals highlighted how the contamination impacted the overall economy, namely by preventing shops and factories from reopening.⁽²³⁹⁾

"The presence of explosive ordnance has greatly affected the economic situation of the city. Many shops cannot be opened or rebuilt due to the presence of explosive ordnance, and most of the businesses have stopped operating because of the contamination."

Community Member, man – Mosul

"It has changed a lot. Before the conflict, we used to go out with our family, grow crops on the farm and take care of the cattle, but because the areas have been contaminated, the access to livelihood services was affected."

Community Member, woman – Sinjar

For several respondents, the contamination has had a direct impact on their access to livelihoods,⁽²⁴⁰⁾ especially for farmers and shepherds who want to access their land.⁽²⁴¹⁾ Among the interviewed EO survivors in Mosul, one reported that he was on the way to a food distribution point when the accident happened.⁽²⁴²⁾

7.2.4 Infrastructure and housing

Generally, infrastructure is given priority for clearance.⁽²⁴⁴⁾ As such, most infrastructure has already been cleared, especially in the most populated areas. However, not all infrastructure has been cleared and this is a barrier to reconstruction.⁽²⁴⁵⁾

7.2.4.1 Water Infrastructure

Water facilities and related infrastructure are crucial for operating urban services. During the insurgency in Iraq, IS deliberately damaged a large part of the existing water infrastructure in the territory under its control, using dams, hydroelectric power plants and barrages as weapons of war.⁽²⁴⁶⁾ For instance, they flooded areas to stop the movement of government forces, and disrupted water supplies to certain communities.⁽²⁴⁷⁾ When attacking water facilities, they frequently made use of explosive weapons, such as explosive-laden vehicles and boats, or suicide car bombs.⁽²⁴⁸⁾ Available data suggest that Two of the interviewed survivors in Sinjar, moreover, reported that their accidents happened due to their work as shepherds.⁽²⁴³⁾ This provides additional evidence supporting the hypothesis that individuals in contaminated areas have limited access to livelihood activities if they want to stay safe.



Old apartments and shops destroyed by the intense fighting that took place in Mosul from 2014 to 2017. \circledcirc F.Vergnes / HI

the overall damage caused to water infrastructure during the conflict amounts to approximately 600 million USD.⁽²⁴⁹⁾

The majority of respondents indicated that most water infrastructure has been cleared, however **four respondents highlighted that water infrastructure in their areas remains affected by contamination, thereby significantly impacting the local population.**⁽²⁵⁰⁾

"Contamination impedes the reconstruction of infrastructure, such as destroyed water and electricity stations, and affects people's access to services. This is particularly the case with IDPs. Explosive ordnance is everywhere and poses a great danger to people's safety." Government Official – Mosul

"Most areas of Mosul are slowly getting back to normal, and most people have access to water and electricity. In Tel Afar, the situation has also improved but there is much more to be done. In Sinjar, the situation is worse. There are three very big villages there where access to water and electricity has still not been restored after clearance concluded. Because of that, nobody has returned there."

Mine Action Operator

7.2.4.2 Electricity

The damage caused to the electricity sector in Iraq during the last conflict amounts to about 8.2 trillion IQD (7 billion USD), making the electricity sector the most severely affected in terms of incurred cost.⁽²⁵¹⁾ The worst affected governorates are Salah al-Din, Kirkuk, and Ninewa.⁽²⁵²⁾

The electricity sector in both occupied areas and territories under the control of Iraq's government incurred some of the worst damage inflicted by the massive use of explosive weapons. As a result, numerous electricity assets and infrastructure were damaged or destroyed, including 17 power plants, 92 distribution substations, 43 transmission substations, six power generation substations, 186 power towers, etc.⁽²⁵³⁾ This severely limited access to electricity in affected communities.

Based on the reports of stakeholders and individuals from the affected population it would seem that electricity infrastructure has generally been cleared in Ninewa. Moreover, access to electricity in the towns of Mosul, Sinjar, and Tel Afar has increased significantly. However, four of the stakeholders interviewed highlighted that, in other cases, contamination continues to impact the affected population's access to electricity.⁽²⁵⁴⁾

7.2.4.3 Information and Communication Technology

Information and Communication Technology infrastructure has also suffered considerable damage as a result of the 2014-2017 conflict. Research suggests that the total cost of damage to the mobile network in the governorates most severely affected by the conflict is estimated at 83 billion IQD (71 million USD).⁽²⁵⁵⁾ The percentages

7.2.4.4 Transportation Network

The transport networks in the governorates most severely affected by the conflict have also suffered considerably as a result of IS's insurgency and military operations to regain occupied areas. In total, the roads, airports, bridges, and railways in these governorates are estimated to have suffered damage equivalent to 3.3 trillion IQD (2.8 billion USD).⁽²⁵⁸⁾

Ninewa, again, is the worst affected governorate in terms of damage and destruction. The available data on transport infrastructure in the city of Mosul suggest that three-quarters of all roads in the district and almost all bridges were destroyed.⁽²⁵⁹⁾ of partially or completely destroyed mobile towers, base stations, and shelters are 39% and 8%, respectively.⁽²⁵⁶⁾ Ninewa is by far the worst affected governorate, with 68% of all damage costs incurred in here.⁽²⁵⁷⁾



A damaged building contaminated by unexploded rockets serves as makeshift accommodation for its owner. F.Vergnes / HI

Moreover, the magnitude of damage caused to Mosul airport's runway and service buildings is such that rehabilitation work has been ruled out. The authorities have decided to relocate it instead.⁽²⁶⁰⁾

7.2.4.5 Housing

The cost of the damage caused to the housing sector in Iraq between 2014 and 2017, resulting from the IS insurgency and military operations by the US-led coalition, is estimated at 20,615 million IQD (17,441 million USD).⁽²⁶²⁾ Ninewa is the worst-affected governorate in this regard, with 43% of the reported damage located in this region.⁽²⁶³⁾ Moreover, 58% of the damage to urban centres was incurred in the cities of Ninewa. In short, 26,494 km² in urban areas (equal to 3,710,644 soccer pitches) incurred damage to housing and 8,863 km² in rural areas (equal to Not all roads have been cleared of EO in Ninewa.⁽²⁶¹⁾ As a result, this creates access issues for the local population and also creates feelings of fear when travelling from one place to another.

1,241,317 soccer pitches) incurred damage to housing, representing a total cost of 8,001 billion lraqi Dinar.⁽²⁶⁴⁾ The Mosul district accounted for 73% of the damaged housing.

It appears that residential areas were initially not prioritized for clearance. However, more mine actors appear to now be focusing on clearing residential areas. Despite this, **many houses remain contaminated**,⁽²⁶⁵⁾ **thereby preventing the local population from returning to their houses**.

7.3 Humanitarian Coordination and Information Management

Most of the Mine Action Operators interviewed focus on clearance and do not directly provide health, social and economic services. There was agreement among actors that such services are limited and often lack quality. Most available services, moreover, are provided by humanitarian actors and not the government, and awareness among the local population of available services is low.⁽²⁶⁶⁾⁽²⁶⁷⁾ As such, even if services are available in a community, this does not guarantee that the affected population will access them.

Among the providers of health, social and economic services, **lack of funding** is one of the main challenges that prevents them from increasing access to services for EO survivors and indirect victims.⁽²⁶⁸⁾ In part, this is because donors do not necessarily consider victim assistance related efforts as life-saving assistance. As such, this type of assistance is often a lower priority for donors.⁽²⁶⁹⁾ Another reason for this relates to the fact that donors tend to provide funding for HMA activities that achieve easy-to-measure inputs and outputs, compromising commitments made within the HMA sector to place people at the centre of HMA efforts. Indeed, in mine-affected countries, survivors and indirect victims of EO are among those left furthest behind, especially in contexts like Iraq, where the number of casualties is high.⁽²⁷⁰⁾

"For victim assistance, there is no survey to collect information from victims. When you want to help someone, you need to know their needs. You need to know their problem. You need data for this. But no survey has been carried out."

Mine Action Operator

It should also be noted that the provision of services to victims requires coordination, data collection, analysis and sharing, as well as technical and financial resources to establish a referral system and support basic quality services. The full, equal and meaningful participation of individuals and communities affected by EO is also paramount to ensure informed programming. Very few actors have the skills and knowledge required to achieve this. To address the gaps in the provision of services, it is important to have accurate and complete information on the number and situation of EO casualties, as well as the presence of quality services and of a referral system. The duty to collect reliable data on casualties is outlined in Action 31 of the Lausanne Action Plan, Action 35 of the Oslo Action Plan, and Article 33 of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. Although the Gol has committed to the aforementioned legal instruments, limited data is available on EO accidents and casualties, despite the different data collection mechanisms in place.

Data on EO accidents and EO casualties have been collected by the DMA in some areas. However, to date a survey covering all areas of Federal Iraq has not been carried out.⁽²⁷¹⁾ Surveys are also conducted by humanitarian actors. For example, iMMAP has conducted surveys to identify survivors in parts of Federal Iraq, in collaboration with the DMA.⁽²⁷²⁾ Furthermore, a few years ago the Ministry of Health and Environment (MoHE), in collaboration with the World Health Organization, initiated a survey in Ninewa to collect data on persons with disabilities among the population. The questionnaire used for this study included information on the cause of the disability, thus making it possible to disaggregate the data by disability as well.⁽²⁷³⁾ Similarly, humanitarian actors will sometimes conduct these types of studies in specific areas.⁽²⁷⁴⁾

"Victim assistance is related to human rights, health care, social and economic integration, education and work. The social and economic inclusion of survivors is essential to enable survivors to fully exercise their rights on an equal basis with all other members of society."

Mine Action Operator

Finally, there is a reporting mechanism that should be used by humanitarian actors to report on victims of EO to the DMA. This IMSMA VA Form is validated by the DMA and should be used throughout Federal Iraq. When survivors are identified through this mechanism, they can be referred to the appropriate organizations or hospitals that can provide them with a variety of services, including emergency health and rehabilitation services. In a study conducted in 2019, however, no evidence was found that NGOs are trained on the use of this IMSMA VA form or that the DMA provides feedback on the forms submitted. In other words, "it appears that there are limited quality control mechanisms in place with regards to this form. Lastly, it is not always clear who should report this data to the DMA."⁽²⁷⁵⁾

Generally speaking, it appears that mine action stakeholders are not fully aware of all the reporting mechanisms in place. Moreover, there are serious concerns about the quality of the data collected through the different mechanisms. A study conducted in 2019 that described the aforementioned reporting mechanisms came to the following conclusions regarding casualty reporting processes:

"The stakeholders interviewed for this study were only partly aware of existing data collection processes on casualties of explosive hazards. While all stakeholders had knowledge about various existing mine action data collection processes, including casualty reporting, accident reporting and contamination reporting, these data collection processes cannot be used to build a comprehensive, strong and reliable national database that includes casualty information. Moreover, stakeholders were not entirely clear about the mechanisms or actors involved in those processes resulting in concerns about the validity and reliability of the data collected."⁽²⁷⁶⁾

7.4 Specific recommendations to donors, the Government of Iraq, Humanitarian Actors and Mine Action Actors on Access to Services for Victims

Victims include survivors, families of those killed and injured and affected communities.

The Government of Iraq, donors and Mine Action operators should:

- Recommendation 1: Ensure victim assistance efforts are inclusive of all: persons injured, survivors, the families of those killed and/or injured and affected communities considering their gender, age, disability or other diversity factors.
- Recommendation 2: Guarantee adequate levels of funding and technical support to victim assistance efforts to ensure that VA is supported by both increased and continued earmarked funding as part of the global mine action budget and, at the same time, by effective integration into broader humanitarian, development and human rights funding envelopes.

The Government of Iraq, Mine Action operators and humanitarian actors should:

Recommendation 3: In accordance with IMAS 13.10, map available services for individuals and communities affected by EO and establish a referral system to increase knowledge of, and access to, available services.

- Recommendation 4: Conduct a nationwide survey to collect data on survivors of EO, their needs and available services in the areas they live to inform victim assistance programming, and establish a national victim/ casualty information system. The data must be disaggregated by gender, age and disability status, and collected in line with protection/ safeguarding principles and according to international standards for effective data collection and sharing.
- Recommendation 5: In accordance with IMAS 13.10, recognize the role of the mine action sector in undertaking specific VA efforts, including its role in liaising with non-mine action sectors to effectively integrate VA into broader frameworks, by:
 - For the Gol, drafting and adopting a national standard on victim assistance to answer the needs and promote the rights of EO victims at country level.
 - For the mine action sector, support the Gol as it develops relevant, long-term national systems, procedures and processes required to support EO victims in an age, gender and disability-inclusive manner and include these actions in a broader development and human rights framework.



A young man stands on top of a destroyed tower in front of a neighbourhood damaged by the fighting, in Mosul. © F.Vergnes / HI

8. Social Cohesion

8.1 Reverberating effects on social dynamics at household and community levels

Despite the lack of available data, **most of the stakeholders interviewed agreed that EO contamination has a negative impact on social cohesion, either directly or indirectly**.⁽²⁷⁷⁾ The following chapter highlights both the direct and indirect impacts based on interviews with stakeholders and individuals from the affected population. According to the OECD, Social Cohesion "works towards the well-being of all its members, fights exclusion and marginalisation, creates a sense of belonging, promotes trust, and offers its members the opportunity of upward social mobility. As such social cohesion is both a desirable end and a means to inclusive development."

When assessing the impact of EO contamination on social cohesion, it should be noted that relations between different ethnic and religious groups in Ninewa were complex long before the IS conflict. Minority groups, including Yezidis , have faced violence and persecution throughout history.

Due to the ethnically diverse population in Ninewa, the governorate was a prime target for the Baath

regime's Arabization campaigns. As a result of these campaigns, 800,000 individuals belonging to different ethno-religious groups were replaced with Sunni Arabs.⁽²⁷⁸⁾ Subsequently, the United States' invasion of Iraq led to a rise in sectarian conflict in Ninewa, especially between Sunni and Shia Arabs.⁽²⁷⁹⁾ Lastly, disputes between the government of Iraq and the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG) over parts of Ninewa have also contributed to increasing tensions between groups. One of the many examples of this occurred when the KRG incentivized minorities to identify as Kurds in response to Baathist Arabization politics. However, these efforts were perceived by many as demographic engineering and minority groups reported feeling used in the KRG's efforts to counter the government of Iraq.⁽²⁸⁰⁾

Then, during the 2014-2017 conflict with IS, large parts of Ninewa governorate were violently taken over by IS. Those who managed to escape the violence became displaced and often could not return to their homes for years, with 678,512 individuals still being displaced as of April 30, 2021.⁽²⁸¹⁾ Those who remained behind in occupied areas were exposed to IS's rule of violence, which "seeks to subjugate civilians under its control and dominate every aspect of their lives through terror, indoctrination, and the provision of services to those who obey".⁽²⁸²⁾

The description above is a very succinct overview of some of the factors that impact community relationships, and which impede the development of socially cohesive communities in Ninewa

8.1.1 Displacement and Return

and by no means intends to provide a complete overview of all the factors of importance. It is clear that relationships between and within different groups have been negatively impacted by a multitude of factors, some which date back decades. Because of this, determining the exact effect of EO contamination on social cohesion is complex. To date, it would appear that no studies have been conducted that address this relationship in the context of Iraq.

"People are slowly returning to their areas of origin. However, when their houses are still contaminated, they will often stay in temporary housing or on the outskirts of cities. Communities are not going to reintegrate unless the issue of contamination is addressed. As such, addressing social cohesion before that has happened is very difficult."

Mine Action Operator

Different stakeholders report that contamination is an important factor that prevents returnees from going home.⁽²⁸³⁾ This is also confirmed by the findings of the Multi-Cluster Needs Assessment Round VIII completed in October 2020. According to this study, approximately 8% of IDPs in and out of camps report that the presence of EO is a reason for not returning to their area of origin.⁽²⁸⁴⁾ Similar sentiments were expressed by community members living in or close to contaminated areas. Different respondents from Mosul specifically stated that people are not returning due to the fear of EO contamination⁽²⁸⁵⁾ and the fear that their children will get into accidents.⁽²⁸⁶⁾ The unwillingness of IDPs to return to their original homes is important as a study focused on social cohesion in Ninewa found that community members reported the return of IDPs as an important prerequisite if social cohesion is to be improved.⁽²⁸⁷⁾ These findings support the hypothesis that returns are hampered by contamination and that the lack of return negatively impacts social cohesion. This led one of the stakeholders interviewed to conclude that addressing social cohesion in areas that are still contaminated will be very challenging.⁽²⁸⁹⁾

"The presence of explosive ordnance has a direct and negative impact on social cohesion within communities. Many community members have been injured and some families have lost one of their children due to the contamination. This negatively impacts social cohesion."

Mine Action Operator

8.1.2 Family Dynamics

Contamination was reported to increase tensions within families in a variety of ways, thereby negatively impacting social cohesion at community level as well.⁽²⁸⁹⁾ The most obvious impact is that accidents due to EO contamination can result in the (permanent) impairment of survivors, which can lead to a disabling situation, thereby changing the roles and responsibilities of family members.⁽²⁹⁰⁾ For example, when the head of household is involved in an accident, this may result in a significant loss of income and place other family members under increased pressure to earn an income. This was confirmed by one family member of an EO survivor, who reports that "sometimes I am disappointed when we have no money and I realize that I am the only one who is responsible for my family as well as dealing with the family debt. However, I keep all my sadness within the family and try as far as possible to act like there is nothing wrong when I am outside of the house."⁽²⁹¹⁾

When heads of households are injured in accidents they may feel that they are no longer able to contribute to the household's needs, which has a negative impact on their psychological well-being. One EO survivor interviewed explains: "My family perceived me as a man who cannot work and cannot support his family. They help me all the time and this was not the case before the incident. The way they perceive me has changed and is not the same anymore."⁽²⁹²⁾

"After the incident, I felt hopeless and found it difficult to find a job due to the lack of job opportunities. In addition, the treatment I needed was not available and I had to pay a lot of money to buy medicine. I became desperate after the incident and my psychological well-being was severely reduced. I now suffer from epilepsy, and experience outbursts of anger over very trivial matters. This is all because of the explosive ordnance that was left behind after the war."

EO survivor, man - Mosul

Aside from the direct impact of accidents on family dynamics, reports also suggested that contamination indirectly impacts social cohesion within families. Some argued that the reduction in livelihood opportunities due to contamination caused tensions within families. For example, one stakeholder reported that people used to rely on agriculture to earn a living. However, due to contamination, they can no longer access their farmland and this "causes tensions within families".⁽²⁹³⁾ Moreover, research has shown that in households where women have to take on the role of income providers, men may feel humiliated by not being able to support their family economically and this can trigger gender-based violence.⁽²⁹⁴⁾ Furthermore, the presence of EO reduces the well-being of family members.⁽²⁹⁵⁾ Living in constant fear for their safety as well as the safety of their children and other family members was reported to cause tensions within families. One stakeholder even reported that "Contamination leads to fear and anxiety as well as a lack of hope. This has led to many cases of domestic violence".(296)



Sahdun, the father of the family, is Yezidi. When IS arrived in his village of Sinjar in 2014, he fled to Sharya camp. Despite the loss of many relatives in the village, he tried to return in 2019, but turned around because of the contamination of the land by EO. In December 2020, he learned that the streets of the village had been cleared and decided to come back to rebuild his house. "In front of my street, over the 6 meters you see there, they have removed more than 20 mines! » He explains. "If I came back, it was thanks to the work of the deminers. In the camps we have access to water and health, but there is no longer any work as a daily worker, there are too many people. I am a mason, and as people start to come back, I am sure that I will find work to help people rebuild. " © F.Vergnes / HI

8.1.3 Community Dynamics

The 2014-2017 conflict created new and amplified existing tensions between groups, which have largely remained unaddressed since the conflict ended.⁽²⁹⁷⁾ A study conducted in Mosul revealed that minority groups, including Yezidis and Christians, fear the Sunni Arabs living in their communities. This is mostly due to the perceived complicity of Sunni Arabs in the atrocities committed by IS.⁽²⁹⁸⁾ Tensions were also created within groups. For example, members of some Sunni Kurdish, Shia Turkmen, and Sunni Turkmen communities are no longer willing to engage with Sunni Arabs.⁽²⁹⁹⁾⁽³⁰⁰⁾

The generalization that all Sunni Arabs are affiliated with IS, however, completely ignores the fact that various Sunni Arab tribes fought against IS. This assumption, however, results in a situation in which Sunni Arabs are marginalized.⁽³⁰¹⁾ One study also highlighted that Sunni Arabs are fearful that they will be accused of being affiliated with IS.⁽³⁰²⁾ This has intensified feelings of alienation among Sunni Arabs.⁽³⁰³⁾

Individuals from the affected population in Sinjar were generally in agreement that interaction and trust between community members had decreased since the 2014-2017 conflict.⁽³⁰⁴⁾ Many community members also reported that the presence of different armed groups has had a highly negative impact on interaction and trust within the community. In Mosul, on the other hand, individuals from the affected population also reported that trust has decreased due to the 2014-2017 conflict, especially trust between different ethnic and religious groups.⁽³⁰⁵⁾

Regarding the impact of EO contamination on social cohesion within communities, some individuals from the affected population reported that the presence of EO is in itself a cause of reduced social cohesion, as it increases suspicion and tension between groups.⁽³⁰⁶⁾ For example, when accidents happen, a particular group may be blamed for the accident.⁽³⁰⁷⁾ This may increase tensions between the group perceived as responsible for the accident and other groups in the community and, in the worst case scenario, could result in acts of retaliation.

Furthermore, contamination results in community members travelling less to avoid encountering dangerous situations. As such, community members are less likely to visit family members or friends.⁽³⁰⁸⁾

EO contamination may result in shared spaces, including communal infrastructure, playgrounds or mosques/churches being destroyed or no longer accessible. The destruction (or unavailability) of shared spaces "can negatively impact social cohesion, affect group identities and erode social support networks critical to the economic survival and psychosocial well-being of the civilian population."⁽³⁰⁹⁾

"After the conflict, things changed. This is due to poverty and lack of economic opportunities. Also, there are different armed groups in the area. During the conflict, IS took our women and girls as slaves. All these things together have resulted in lower levels of trust."

Community Member, man - Sinjar

Two government officials, as well as individuals from f the affected population from Sinjar and Mosul, explain that **contamination is directly linked to a deterioration in the availability** of essential services, as well as livelihood opportunities.⁽³¹⁰⁾ Subsequently, this leads to increased competition over resources and increased tensions in communities.

"Fear has become a dominant feeling among many of the community members who live in or close to contaminated areas. They always feel insecure; no one feels safe. This obviously affects the psychological well-being of the population."

Mine Action Operator



Impact of EO Contamination on Communities and Social Cohesion.

8.2 The impact of Mine Action activities on social cohesion

Humanitarian mine action activities risk negatively impacting social cohesion⁽³¹¹⁾ if not implemented in a conflict-sensitive manner. This requires Mine Action Operators to understand the nature of the conflict and factors relating to religion and ethnicity in the targeted communities,⁽³¹²⁾ in order to adapt their programming design.

For this reason, Mine Action Operators generally work closely with the communities in which they operate throughout all the project implementation phases.⁽³¹³⁾ By informing and consulting communities prior to implementation, the Mine Action Operator aims to ensure community support for the activities to be implemented. While this approach is commendable, it should be noted that the data suggest that only the communities in which activities are implemented are informed about the activities that are to take place and not surrounding communities. For example, different mine actors reported that during clearance activities, community members from nearby villages may ask them why they are not clearing their village.⁽³¹⁴⁾

"Of course, there can be sensitivities around this and this should be taken into consideration. It is always possible that activities cause tension." Mine Action Operator

When community members from surrounding villages do not know or understand why a village was prioritized over their village, this may lead to discontent and worsened conflict dynamics. Moreover, it can lead community members to think of reasons as to why their village has not been prioritised yet. This, again, underscores the need for a transparent prioritisation criteria system and community-based input. One Mine Action Operator reported that community members were under the impression that their village was not being cleared because people perceived to be affiliated to IS live in the village.⁽³¹⁵⁾ The same actor also reported that in Sinjar, mine actors have faced opposition because they cleared an area that previously belonged to Sunni Arabs and thus was perceived as an IS area.⁽³¹⁶⁾

mine action will ensure that social cohesion is not negatively impacted. Going one step further, land release, EORE and VA could also be programmed, in combination or not with other activities such as activities against gender-based violence or inclusive governance, to positively transform the conflict and as such, strengthen social cohesion. Conflict transformation is about transforming the very systems, structures and relationships which give rise to violence and injustice.

HI supports a "whole-system approach", addressing the structural drivers of conflict, but remains very aware that transforming conflict cannot be a top-down exercise. Conflict transformation requires the involvement of different actors, at different entry points, with different objectives: it is multi-dimensional.

A conflict sensitive approach to humanitarian

8.3 Specific recommendations to the Government of Iraq, Humanitarian Actors and Mine Action Actors on Social Cohesion

The Government of Iraq should:

Recommendation 1: Widely disseminate the priority criteria and make them easily accessible for the local population.

The Government of Iraq, Mine Action Operators and Humanitarian actors should:

Recommendation 2: Use a participatory approach with communities to take their needs into account in order to develop empowering mine action activities. Mine Action Operators and Humanitarian actors should:

Recommendation 3: Beyond mine action and land release, recognise that realising any form of transformation, from eradicating poverty to transforming conflict, requires multiple actors engaging at different levels including Mine Action operators.



A munition case left on the ground in a street of Mosul. © F.Vergnes / HI

9. Conclusions and Recommendations

The devastating consequences of explosive weapons used in populated areas, including death, injury and massive destruction of the infrastructure on which civilians depend have been documented through a series of studies and reports (see the International Network on Explosive Weapons' website). The present report focuses on the scourge of contamination and, indeed, the situation in Iraq is an appalling example of just how complex and challenging it is to address EO contamination stemming from the use of weapons in urban settings.

As a humanitarian and mine action operator, HI has observed in a variety of conflict and post-conflict contexts (Syria, Afghanistan, Ukraine, Yemen etc) how EO contamination impacts the lives of affected populations for years, sometimes generations. This report gives a more detailed picture of the extent to which EO contamination continues to pose a threat to people's lives and safety, and how it impedes return and access to services in contaminated areas in Ninewa. The scope of this contamination is clearly hampering the efforts of communities and humanitarian and development actors in the region towards recovery, peace and sustainable development. Women and persons with disabilities are likely to be more vulnerable to these reverberating effects of EO contamination. Where it exists, in Iraq and elsewhere, EO

contamination constitutes a major obstacle to safe recovery for the affected populations.

As the global momentum to address the use of explosive weapons in populated areas will soon result in the adoption of a political declaration to prevent the harm caused by explosive weapons, the international community has the responsibility and opportunity to address not only the immediate effects of EWIPA, but also its reverberating effects including the longterm impact of EO contamination on affected communities worldwide. Based on the findings of this study and in addition to the context- and sector- specific recommendations developed throughout the report, Humanity & Inclusion has developed the following actionable general recommendations:

We call the international community, including the Government of Iraq and other States, donors and Mine Action operators to:

- Recommendation 1: Support the development of a strong political declaration to avoid the use of explosive weapons with wide-area effect in populated areas, which includes firm commitments on land release, risk education and victim assistance.
- Recommendation 2: In line with the Oslo and Lausanne Action Plan, do not use landmines and cluster munitions, clear contaminated areas, deliver EORE, and provide assistance to individuals and affected communities.

- Recommendation 3: Recognize that humanitarian mine action is a prerequisite to any immediate or long-term recovery, and continue to stress the humanitarian nature of mine action activities.
- Recommendation 4: Commit humanitarian funding to significantly scale up humanitarian mine action activities, in line with International Mine Action Standards and humanitarian principles.
- Recommendation 5: Encourage the use of a comprehensive approach to Armed Violence Reduction, including land release, stockpile destruction, EORE, victim assistance, advocacy and conflict transformation which mainstreams a gender, age, and disability perspective in an intersectional manner.

Appendix I: list of interview respondents

29 actors working for different humanitarian and mine action organizations were interviewed, namely HI, UNMAS, International Committee of the Red Cross, Mines Advisory Group, Swiss Foundation for Mine Action, Danish Demining Group, HALO Trust, iMMAP, Danish Refugee Council, Norwegian People's Aid, Danish Church Aid, Al-Ghad, IHESCO, Shareteah Humanitarian Organization, International Organization for Migration, and Cordaid. It should be noted, however, that none of the interviewed individuals was asked to speak on behalf of the organization for which they work. Instead, they were asked for their perception regarding the topics under discussion. Information on the humanitarian and mine action operators interviewed for this study can be found below.

Case Code	Stakeholder Type	Name of Participant ⁽³¹⁷⁾
HA1001	International Humanitarian Actor	Dr. Ammar Qassar
HA1002	International Humanitarian Actor	N/A
MAA1003	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1004	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1005	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1006	International Mine Action Operator	Andrea Trevisan
MAA1007	International Mine Action Operator	Fiona Crook
MAA1008	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1009	International Mine Action Operator	Héloïse Pihery
MAA1010	International Mine Action Operator	Essraa Ghassan
MAA1011	International Mine Action Operator	Isam Ghareeb
MAA1012	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1013	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1013	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1015	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1016	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1017	International Mine Action Operator	Peter Smethers
MAA1018	International Mine Action Operator	Roberta Sarzano
MAA1019	International Mine Action Operator	Alexandra Letcher
MAA1020	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1021	International Mine Action Operator	Jonathon Richard Guthrie
MAA1022	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1023	International Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1024	Local Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1025	Local Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1026	Local Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1027	Local Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1028	Local Mine Action Operator	N/A
MAA1029	Local Mine Action Operator	N/A

List of Key Informant Interview Respondents (Mine Action and Humanitarian Actors).

29 individuals from the affected population were interviewed. Information on these individuals can be found in the table below.

Case Code	District	Participant	Gender	Physical Disability(318)		
Survivors of EO Accidents						
SAC4001ML	Mosul	Adolescent Child	Woman	No		
SAC4002ML	Mosul	Adolescent Child	Man	No		
SA4003ML	Mosul	Adult	Woman	No		
SA4004ML	Mosul	Adult	Man	No		
SAC4005SR	Sinjar	Adolescent Child	Man	Yes		
SAC4006SR	Sinjar	Adolescent Child	Woman	Yes		
SA4007SR	Sinjar	Adult	Man	Yes		
SA4008SR	Sinjar	Adult	Man	Yes		
SA4009SR	Sinjar	Adult	Man	Yes		
	Fa	amily Members of Surv	vivors of EO Accident	ts		
FMS5001ML	Mosul	Parent of survivor	Woman	Yes		
FMS5002ML	Mosul	Parent of survivor	Man	Unknown		
FMS5003SR	Sinjar	Spouse of survivor	Woman	Yes		
FMS5004SR	Sinjar	Parent of survivor	Woman	Yes		
	Com	munity Members Livin	g in Contaminated A	reas		
CA6001ML	Mosul	Adult	Woman	Yes		
CA6002ML	Mosul	Adult	Man	No		
CA6003ML	Mosul	Adult	Man	Yes		
CA6004ML	Mosul	Adult	Woman	No		
CA6005SR	Sinjar	Adult	Man	No		
CA6006SR	Sinjar	Adult	Woman	No		
CA6007SR	Sinjar	Adult	Man	No		
CA6008SR	Sinjar	Adult	Woman	No		
	Commu	nity Members Living C	Close to Contaminate	d Areas		
CCA6001ML	Mosul	Adult	Woman	Yes		
CCA6002ML	Mosul	Adult	Man	No		
CCA6003ML	Mosul	Adult	Man	No		
CCA6004ML	Mosul	Adult	Woman	No		
CCA6005SR	Sinjar	Adult	Woman	No		
CCA6006SR	Sinjar	Adult	Woman	No		
CCA6007SR	Sinjar	Adult	Man	No		
CCA6008SR	Sinjar	Adult	Woman	No		

List of Key Informant Interview Respondents (Affected Population).

Four government officials, three community leaders and four other stakeholders were interviewed. The other stakeholders all had experience in delivering EORE. Information related to these stakeholders can be found in the table below.

Case Code	Stakeholder Type	Gender			
Government Representatives					
GR2001ML	Government Representative (Mosul)	Man			
GR2002ML	Government Representative (Mosul)	Man			
GR2003ML	Government Representative (Mosul)	Man			
GR2004SR	Government Representative (Sinjar)	Man			
Community Leaders and Other Actors					
OA3001ML	Other Actor – RE Volunteer (Mosul)	Woman			
OA3002ML	Other Actor – RE Volunteer (Mosul)	Woman			
OA3003ML	Other Actor – RE Volunteer (Mosul)	Man			
CL3004ML	Community Leader (Mosul)	Man			
CL3005SR	Community Leader (Sinjar)	Man			
CL3006SR	Community Leader (Sinjar)	Man			

List of Key Informant Interview Respondents (Other Stakeholders).

References

(1). Definition from IMAS 13.10 First Edition (February 2020).

(2). "Reverberating effects extend beyond the weapon's impact area and last days, months, or even years after the initial attack. These effects, which are often large scale and systems level, are exemplified by the disruption of essential services as a result of damage to critical infrastructure and displacement of the local population." From: https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/ media_2021/02/EWIPA_Feb21_FINAL2.pdf

(3). When using the term "access to services" throughout these document, the following six criteria underpin the concept of "access": availability, accessibility, acceptability, affordability, accountability & good technical quality. From HI, 2013, factsheet 9 "How to Implement VA obligations?", available at https://blog. hi.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/VA_Factsheets_AII_EN.pdf

(4). According to the OECD, Social Cohesion "works towards the well-being of all its members, fights exclusion and marginalisation, creates a sense of belonging, promotes trust, and offers its members the opportunity of upward social mobility. As such social cohesion is both a desirable end and a means to inclusive development." Available at https://www.oecd.org/dev/ inclusivesocietiesanddevelopment/social-cohesion.htm

(5). REACH (October 2020) Multi-Cluster Needs Assessment VIII.

(6). IMAS (2003) Glossary of Mine Action Terms, Definitions and Abbreviations. Available at: https://www.mineactionstandards. org/fileadmin/MAS/documents/standards/Glossary_of_mine_action_terms_and_abbreviations_Ed.2_Am.10.pdf.

(7). Reported by the Iraqi Kurdistan Mine Action Agency, October 2020, Directorate of Mine Action, October 2020 in: Humanitarian Needs Overview 2021 (February 2021). Accessed at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Iraq%20 Humanitarian%20Needs%20Overview%20%28February%20 2021%29.pdf.

(8). ACAPS (January 2021) Mine Action – Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20210122_ acaps_briefing_note_iraq_mine_action_0.pdf.

(9). Mine Action Review (2020) Clearing Cluster Munition Remnants 2020 – Iraq. Available at: http://www. mineactionreview.org/assets/downloads/903_NPA_Cluster_ Munition_Remnants_2020_Iraq.pdf.

 $({\bf 10}).$ There is no available data on cluster munition contamination in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq.

(11). ACAPS (January 2021) Mine Action – Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20210122_ acaps_briefing_note_iraq_mine_action_0.pdf.

(12). Federal Iraq: 1,025 $\rm km^2$ contaminated with legacy mines and 626 $\rm km^2$ contaminated with IEDs and improvised mines.

(13). KRI: 214 km² of mine contaminated areas.

(14). Mine Action Review (October 2020) Clearing the Mines 2020. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/907_NPA_Clearing_the_Mines_2020_WEB.pdf.

(15). ACAPS (January 2021) Mine Action – Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20210122_ acaps_briefing_note_iraq_mine_action_0.pdf.

(16). Ibid.

(17). Pro-government forces refer to the Iraqi Armed Forces, Kurdish Peshmerga and various Turkmen Muslim, Assyrian Christian, Yezidi, Shabaki, and Armenian Christian forces, supported by U.S. led coalitions including up to 59 countries namely United Kingdom, France, Germany, Italy, Canada, Turkey, and Denmark.

(18). Ibid.

(19). Conflict Armament Research (2016) Tracing the Supply of Components Used in Islamic State IEDs. Available at: https://www.conflictarm.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/Tracing_The_Supply_of_Components_Used_in_Islamic_State_IEDs.pdf.

(20). PAX (2017) Seeing Through the Rubble. The Civilian Impact of the Use of Explosive Weapons in the Fight Against ISIS. Available at: https://www.paxforpeace.nl/media/files/pax-airwarsseeing-through-the-rubble-full-report.pdf.

(21). Including incidents due to airstrikes, suspected battlefields, explosive hazards and other.

(22). iMMAP (2020) Level of Explosive Hazard Incidents in Iraq: January 2014 – July 2020. Available at: https://immap.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/12/20200816_1307_WRA_Level-of-Explosive-Hazard-Incidents-in-Iraq-2014_July_2020_A3_v4.pdf.

(23). 2014: 8,498; 2015: 5,672; 2016: 5,878; and 2017: 969.

(24). Iraq Body Count (2021) Documented Civilian Deaths from Violence. Available at: https://www.iraqbodycount.org/database/.

(25). REACH and Erbil Protection Working Group (2021) Multi-Cluster Needs Assessment VIII Iraq

(26). IOM Iraq. 2017. Integrated Location Assessment. Part II. Governorate Profiles. https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/ sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/dtm_ integrated_location_assessment_part_ii_governorate_profiles_ march_2017.pdf.

(27). IOM. 2020. "Dashboard. Displacement Flow." IOM Displacement Tracking Matrix. 31 October 2020. http://iraqdtm. iom.int/Dashboard.

(28). OCHA (January 2021) IRAQ: Camp Closure Status. Available at: https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/details/84406.

(29). Danish Refugee Council (December 2020) Camp Closure in Iraq.

(30). Ibid.

(31). This category includes community members who are exposed to EO contamination in the village where they live

(32). This category includes community members who are exposed to EO contamination in surrounding villages, but not in the village where they live.

(33). See: https://www.washingtongroup-disability.com/

(34). Anti-Personnel Mine Ban Convention (2020) State Parties to the Convention – Iraq. Available at: https://www. apminebanconvention.org/states-parties-to-the-convention/iraq/.

(35). Mine Action Review (2020) Cleaning the Mines. Available at: http://www.mineactionreview.org/assets/downloads/907_NPA_ Clearing_the_Mines_2020_Iraq.pdf.

(36). ICRC (2021) Convention on Cluster Munitions. Available at: https://www.icrc.org/en/doc/assets/files/other/icrc_002_0961.pdf.

(37). International Campaign to Ban Landmines–Cluster Munition Coalition (2020) Cluster Munition Monitor. Available at: https:// reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Cluster%20 Munition%20Monitor%202020.pdf.

(38). Ibid.

(39). United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs (2021) The Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons. Available at: https://www.un.org/disarmament/the-convention-on-certain-conventional-weapons/.

(40). United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs (2021) CCW Protocol V on Explosive Remnants of War. Available at: https://www.un.org/disarmament/ccw-protocol-v-on-explosiveremnants-of-war. (41). Minority Rights Group International (2019) Alternative Report to the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. Available at: https://minorityrights.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/08/CRPD22-Iraq-MRG.submission-2019.pdf.

(42). It should be noted that the current reporting forms used by the mine action authorities in Iraq record anti-personnel mines of improvised nature as IEDs. Lack of clarity with respect to the terminology used was also detected in sources used for the desk review conducted for this study, as well as during qualitative interviews, where participants would often refer to improvised mines as IEDs. As such, the authors of this report have opted for using the term 'IED' when referring to both IEDs and AP mines of an improvised nature.

(43). PAX (2017) Seeing Through the Rubble. The Civilian Impact of the Use of Explosive Weapons in the Fight Against ISIS. Available at: https://www.paxforpeace.nl/media/files/pax-airwarsseeing-through-the-rubble-full-report.pdf.

(44). Conflict Armament Research (2016) Tracing the Supply of Components Used in Islamic State IEDs. Available at: https:// www.conflictarm.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/Tracing_ The_Supply_of_Components_Used_in_Islamic_State_IEDs.pdf.

(45). iMMAP (April 2021) Recorded Explosive Ordnance Contamination in Iraq - Overall (DMA).

(46). MAA1003; MAA1004; MAA1006; MAA1009; MAA1010; MAA1012; MAA1013; MAA1016; MAA1018; MAA1019; MAA1020; MAA1023; MAA1024; MAA1025; MAA1018; MAA1022; GR2002ML; and GR2003ML.

(47). MAA1007; MAA1009, MAA1010, MAA1012, MAA1013; MAA1018; MAA1019; MAA1020; MAA1027; MAA1028; and GR2004SR.

(48). MAA1007; MAA1009; MAA1012; MAA1013; MAA1018; MAA1019; and MAA1020.

(49). MAA1013; MAA1019; and MAA1020.

(50). Information obtained from: iMMAP (April 2021) Recorded Explosive Ordnance Contamination in Iraq - Overall (DMA).

(51). Sources: Mine Action Review (2020), Clearing the Mines, Clearing Cluster Munitions Remnants.

(52). Mark Wilkinson (2019) "IEDs and Urban Clearance Variables in Mosul: Defining Complex Environments", Journal of Conventional Weapons Destruction. Available at: https:// commons.lib.jmu.edu/cisr-journal/vol23/iss2/5.

(53). Ibid.

(54). HI (July 2018) Explosive Hazards: Another Fear for the Population in Mosul. Available at: https://humanityinclusion.org.uk/sn_uploads/document/factsheet_iraqcontamination_201807_newcharte_EN_WEB.pdf.

(55). MAA1013 and MAA1021.

(56). MAA1013.

(57). Ibid.

(58). MAA1013.

(59). MAA1016.

(60). AOAV, Explosive Violence Monitor 2017. Available at https://aoav.org.uk/explosiveviolence/explosive-violence-monitor-2017/

(61). UN Press, February 2019, Mosul's '3D contamination' adds to challenges of deadly mine clearance work". Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/mosul-s-3d-contamination-adds-challenges-deadly-mine-clearance-work

(62). MAA1003; MAA1004; MAA1009; MAA1010; MAA1022; MAA1024; MAA1025; GR2002ML; and GR2003ML.

(63). MAA1013.

(64). MAA1004 and MAA1016

(65). MAA1004 and MAA1024.

(66). MAA1003.

(67). Villages located to the north of Sinjar Mountains were reported as having been heavily contaminated but have already undergone clearance.

(68). MAA1005; MAA1028; CL3005SR; and CL3006SR.

- (69). MAA1005, MAA1027 and CL3006SR.
- (70). MAA1005 and GR2004SR.
- (71). MAA1010 and MAA1020.
- (72). MAA1020.

(73). GICHD (February 2017) An Initial Study into Mine Action and Improvised Explosive Devices. Available at: https://www. gichd.org/fileadmin/GICHD-resources/rec-documents/GICHD_ IED_Initial_Study_web.pdf

(74). UN (February 2019) Mosul's '3D contamination' Adds to Challenges of Deadly Mine Clearance Work. Available at: https:// news.un.org/en/story/2019/02/1032191.

(75). IMAS (2003) Glossary of Mine Action Terms, Definitions and Abbreviations. Available at: https://www.mineactionstandards. org/fileadmin/MAS/documents/standards/Glossary_of_mine_action_terms_and_abbreviations_Ed.2_Am.10.pdf.

(76). IMAS (2003) Glossary of Mine Action Terms, Definitions and Abbreviations. Available at: https://www.mineactionstandards. org/fileadmin/MAS/documents/standards/Glossary_of_mine_ action_terms_and_abbreviations_Ed.2_Am.10.pdf.

(77). Federal Iraq: 27 km²; KRI: 1.5 km².

(78). Mine Action Review (2020) Clearing the Mines 2020. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/907_NPA_Clearing_the_Mines_2020_WEB.pdf.

(79). Mine Action Review (2020) Clearing Cluster Munition Remnants 2020 – Iraq. Available at: http://www. mineactionreview.org/assets/downloads/903_NPA_Cluster_ Munition_Remnants_2020_Iraq.pdf.

(80). Mine Action Review (2020) Clearing the Mines 2020. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/907_NPA_Clearing_the_Mines_2020_WEB.pdf.

(81). Mine Action Review (2020) Clearing Cluster Munition Remnants 2020 – Iraq. Available at: http://www. mineactionreview.org/assets/downloads/903_NPA_Cluster_ Munition_Remnants_2020_Iraq.pdf.

(82). MAA1003; MAA1005; MAA1009; MAA1010; MAA1011; MAA1013; MAA1014; MAA1022; MAA1029; GR2002ML; GR2003ML; and CL3004ML

(83). Associated Press (April 5, 2017) UN: 40-50 years needed to clear weapons in Iraq and Syria. Available at: https://apnews. com/article/88bca0b4eb9147c2a5bea4f5ff7826cd.

(84). HI (2020) A Persistent Danger: Unexploded Ordnance in Populated Areas. Available at: https://www.npaid.org/files/ Explosive-Weapons-and-UXO-in-Populated-Areas.pdf.

(85). MAA1024.

(86). HI (2020) A Persistent Danger: Unexploded Ordnance in Populated Areas. Available at: https://www.npaid.org/files/ Explosive-Weapons-and-UXO-in-Populated-Areas.pdf.

(87). HI (2020) A Persistent Danger: Unexploded Ordnance in Populated Areas. Available at: https://www.npaid.org/files/ Explosive-Weapons-and-UXO-in-Populated-Areas.pdf.

(88). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2017) Landmine Monitor 2017. Available at: http://the-monitor.org/media/2615219/Landmine-Monitor-2017_final.pdf.

(89). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2018) Landmine Monitor 2018. Available at: http://www.the-monitor.org/media/2918780/ Landmine-Monitor-2018_final.pdf. (90). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2019) Landmine Monitor 2019. Available at: http://www.the-monitor.org/media/3074086/ Landmine-Monitor-2019-Report-Final.pdf.

(91). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2020) Landmine Monitor 2020. Available at: http://www.the-monitor.org/media/3168934/ LM2020.pdf.

(92). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2020) Landmine Monitor 2020. Available at: http://www.the-monitor.org/media/3168934/ LM2020.pdf.

(93). MAA1013; MAA1017 and MAA1022.

(94). MAA1017.

(95). MAA1018 and MAA1022.

(96). MAA1013 and MAA1017.

(97). MAA1011.

(98). UN Press, February 2019, Mosul's '3D contamination' adds to challenges of deadly mine clearance work". Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/mosul-s-3d-contamination-addschallenges-deadly-mine-clearance-work

(99). HI, MAG, NPA, "A Persistent Danger: Unexploded Ordnance in Populated Areas", 2020.

(100). MAA1017.

(101). Ibid.

(102). MAA1017.

(103). MAA1006 and MAA1017.

(104). Ibid.

(105). MAA1006.

(106). MAA1009; MAA1011; MAA1015; and MAA1016.

(107). MAA1013.

(108). MAA1011; MAA1013, and MAA1015.

(109). MAA1015.

(110). MAA1011; MAA1017; MAA2021

(111). Protection Cluster (2018) Mine Action and HLP Guidance Note – Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/ files/resources/199331_ma_and_hlp_guidance_note_hlp_sc_ final.pdf.

(112). MAA1010.

(113). Protection Cluster (2018) Mine Action and HLP Guidance Note – Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/ files/resources/199331_ma_and_hlp_guidance_note_hlp_sc_ final.pdf.

(114). MAA1019 and MAA1021.

(115). MAA1017; MAA1019; and MAA2021

(116). MAA1017.

(117). MAA1019.

(118). MAA1013.

(119). Protection Cluster (2018) Mine Action and HLP Guidance Note – Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/ files/resources/199331_ma_and_hlp_guidance_note_hlp_sc_ final.pdf.

(120). MAA1014 and MAA1016.

(121). MAA1016 and MAA2021.

(122). Gol (2016) National Strategic and Executive Plan for Mine Action 2017-2021. Available at: https://www.ungm.org/UNUser/ Documents/DownloadPublicDocument?docId=1061380.

(123). GR2002ML and GR2003ML.

(124). MAA1013 and MAA1014.

(125). MAA1021.

(126). Mine Action Review (October 2020) Clearing the Mines 2020. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/907_NPA_Clearing_the_Mines_2020_WEB.pdf.

(127). EO contamination in Anbar and Diyala is now estimated to be higher than in Ninewa.

(128). Mine Action Review (October 2020) Clearing the Mines 2020. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/907_NPA_Clearing_the_Mines_2020_WEB.pdf.

(129). Diversity refers to the different aspects that make up a person's social identity, for example gender, age, (dis)ability, faith, ethnicity, etc.

(130). UN (March 2010) Gender Guidelines for Mine Action Programmes. Available At: https://mineaction.org/sites/default/ files/documents/ma-guidelines.pdf.

(131). MAA1017.

(132). Ibid.

(133). UN (March 2010) Gender Guidelines for Mine Action Programmes. Available At: https://mineaction.org/sites/default/ files/documents/ma-guidelines.pdf.

(134). UN (June 2018) Mine Action is at 'the Nexus' of Peace, Security and Development: UN Official. Available at: https://news. un.org/en/story/2018/06/1013572.

(135). Indirectly, land clearance and release contribute to the achievement of Goals 5, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 14 and 15.

(136). GICHD and UNDP (2017) Leaving No One Behind: Mine Action and the Sustainable Development Goals. Available at: https://www.gichd.org/fileadmin/GICHD-resources/recdocuments/Leaving_no_one_behind-Mine_Action_and_SDGs. pdf.

(137). Ibid.

(138). Mark Wilkinson (2020) The Lethality Index: Re-Conceptualizing IED Clearance Planning and Delivery in Iraq, "The Journal of Conventional Weapons Destruction" 24:1. Available at: https://commons.lib.jmu.edu/cisr-journal/vol24/ iss1/9/.

(139). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2020) Landmine Monitor 2020. Available at: http://www.the-monitor.org/media/3168934/ LM2020.pdf.

(140). GICHD and UNDP (2017) Leaving No One Behind: Mine Action and the Sustainable Development Goals. Available at: https://www.gichd.org/fileadmin/GICHD-resources/recdocuments/Leaving_no_one_behind-Mine_Action_and_SDGs. pdf.

(141). DCA, DDG, HI, MAG & NPA (December 2013) Statement on Outcome Monitoring in Mine Action. Available at: https:// danishdemininggroup.dk/media/1220266/statement-onoutcome-monitoring-in-mine-action.pdf.

(142). MAA1014.

- (143). MAA1017 and MAA1019.
- (144). MAA1014.
- (145). MAA1013 and MAA1019.

(146). MAA1014.

(147). MAA1011.

(148). MAA1013.

(149). MAA1013; MAA1017; MAA1019; and MAA1020.

(150). MAA1017.

(151). 2017: 304; 2018: 204; and 2019: 161.

(152). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2020) Landmine Monitor 2020. Available at: http://www.the-monitor.org/media/3168934/ LM2020.pdf. (153). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2019) Landmine Monitor 2019. Available at: http://www.the-monitor.org/media/3074086/ Landmine-Monitor-2019-Report-Final.pdf.

(154). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2018) Landmine Monitor 2018. Available at: http://www.the-monitor.org/media/2918780/ Landmine-Monitor-2018_final.pdf.

(155). IMAS (2003) Glossary of Mine Action Terms, Definitions and Abbreviations. Available at: https://www. mineactionstandards.org/fileadmin/MAS/documents/standards/ Glossary_of_mine_action_terms_and_abbreviations_Ed.2_ Am.10.pdf.

(156). International Campaign to Ban Landmines – Cluster Munition Coalition (November 2020) Landmine Monitor 2020. Available at: http://www.the-monitor.org/media/3168934/ LM2020.pdf.

(157). Gol (2020) Iraq Mine Ban Treaty Article 7 Report (for calendar year 2019). Available at: https://www. apminebanconvention.org/fileadmin/APMBC/clearing-minedareas/2018-Iraq-Article7Report.pdf.

(158). Ibid.

(159). Indirectly, EORE contributes to achieving Goals 5, 8, and 10.

(160). GICHD and UNDP (2017) Leaving No One Behind: Mine Action and the Sustainable Development Goals. Available at: https://www.gichd.org/fileadmin/GICHD-resources/recdocuments/Leaving_no_one_behind-Mine_Action_and_SDGs. pdf.

(161). Gol (2020) Iraq Mine Ban Treaty Article 7 Report (for calendar year 2019). Available at: https://www. apminebanconvention.org/fileadmin/APMBC/clearing-minedareas/2018-Iraq-Article7Report.pdf.

(162). SA4007SR.

(163). SAC4006SR.

(164). MAA1013 and MAA1020.

(165). MAA1003; MAA1005; MAA1006; MAA1008; MAA1009; MAA1010; MAA1012; MAA1013; MAA1015; MAA1018; MAA1019; MAA1021; MAA1024; MAA1025; MAA1026; MAA1027; MAA1028; GR2001ML, GR2002ML, GR2003ML₂OA3001ML, and CL3004ML.

(166). VAC4005SR.

(167). FMS5001ML.

(168). FMS5004SR.

(169). MAA1008; MAA1015; MAA1017; and MAA1018.

(170). MAA1009

(171). MAA1015.

(172). MAA1008 and MAA1009.

(173). MAA1011.

(174). MAA1009 and MAA1012.

(175). MAA1008 and MAA1018.

(176). MAA1008.

(177). MAA1018.

(178). MAA1019.

(179). MAA1008.

(180). MAA1008; MAA1009; and MAA1022.

(181). MAA1008; MAA1009; and MAA1022.

(182). MAA1009.

(183). Ibid.

(184). MAA1021.

(185). UNMAS (2013) IMAS 12.10: Planning for mine risk education programmes and projects. Available at: https://www.

mineactionstandards.org/fileadmin/MAS/documents/archives/ IMAS-12-10-Ed1.pdf.

(186). MAA1009 and MAA1022.

(187). MAA1022.

(188). United Nations Mine Action Standards 01.10, Second Edition, Amended 8 June 2013, paragraph 4.

(189). IMAS 13.10, First Edition, February 2020.

(190). IMAS 13.10, First Edition, February 2020.

(191). GICHD and UNDP (2017) Leaving No One Behind: Mine Action and the Sustainable Development Goals. Available at: https://www.gichd.org/fileadmin/GICHD-resources/recdocuments/Leaving_no_one_behind-Mine_Action_and_SDGs. pdf.

(192). United Nations Mine Action Standards 01.10, Second Edition, Amended 8 June 2013, paragraph 4.

(193). Emile LeBrun & Suzanne Damman (2009) Briefing paper: Negotiating Disarmament: Addressing Explosive Ordnance in Peace Processes. Centre for Human Dialogue. Available at: https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/106658/2009-03-29_Addressingexplosive.pdf.

(194). SAC4001ML; SAC4002ML; SAC4005SR; and SAC4006SR.

(195). SAC4005SR.

(196). SA4007SR.

(197). Ibid.

(198). FMS5003SR.

(199). HA1001.

(200). IOM Iraq (2021) Persons with Disabilities and their Representative Organizations in Iraq: Barriers, Challenges, and Priorities. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/OPDs%20report%20English.pdf.

(201). HA1001.

(202). Ibid.

(203). Ibid.

(204). World Bank (January 2018) Iraq – Reconstruction and Investment. Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates (Part 2). Available at: http://documents1.worldbank. org/curated/en/600181520000498420/pdf/123631-REVISED-Iraq-Reconstruction-and-Investment-Part-2-Damage-and-Needs-Assessment-of-Affected-Governorates.pdf.

(205). Ibid.

(206). Sphere (2018) The Sphere Handbook. Available at: http:// www.spherehandbook.org/en/health-systems-standard-1health-service-delivery/.

(207). MAA1003; MAA1004; MAA1005; MAA1010; MAA1022; MAA1023; MAA1024; MAA1025; MAA1026; MAA1027; MAA1028; MAA1029; CA6001ML; CA6002ML; CA6003ML; CCA6001M; CCA6002ML; and CCA6003ML.

(208). MAA1003 and MAA1004.

(209). CA6001ML; CA6002ML; CA6003ML; CCA6001M; CCA6002ML; and CCA6003ML.

(210). OA3003ML.

(211). OA3001ML and OA3002ML.

(212). IOM Iraq (2021) Persons with Disabilities and Their Representative Organizations in Iraq: Barriers, Challenges, and Priorities. (See: Well-Being and Social Inclusion) Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/OPDs%20 report%20English.pdf.

(213). CL3004ML.

(214). World Bank (January 2018) Iraq – Reconstruction and Investment. Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates (Part 2). Available at: http://documents1.worldbank. org/curated/en/600181520000498420/pdf/123631-REVISED- Iraq-Reconstruction-and-Investment-Part-2-Damage-and-Needs-Assessment-of-Affected-Governorates.pdf.

(215). iMMAP-IHF (September 2018) Humanitarian Access Response. Threat Impact on Infrastructure. Available at: https:// immap.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/threat-impactassessment.pdf.

(216). MAA1003; MAA1005; MAA1010; MAA1016; MAA1023; MAA1024; MAA1025; MAA1026; MAA1027; MAA1028; MAA1029; CCA6002ML; CCA6003ML; CCA6004ML; CA6005SR; CA6007SR; CA6008SR; CCA6005SR; CCA6006SR; CCA6007SR; and CCA6008SR.

(217). CCA6002ML; CCA6003ML; CCA6004ML; and CA6007SR.

(218). MAA1003; MAA1016; and MAA1024.

(219). CA6008SR.

(220). CA6002ML and CA6003ML.

(221). UNAMI (January 2021) The Right to Education in Iraq. Part Two: Obstacles to Girls' Education after ISIL. Available at: https:// www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/IQ/GirlsRightEducation_ EN.pdf.

(222). Some of those reasons relate to stigma, fear of bullying, lack of expertise among teachers, inaccessible school infrastructure, lack of sufficient attention within the family, etc.

(223). CA6001ML; CA6004ML; CA6003ML; CCA6001ML; CCA6002ML; CCA6003ML; CCA6005SR.

(224). Save the Children (2018) Picking Up the Pieces. Rebuilding the Lives of Mosul's Children After Years of Conflict and Violence. Available at: https://www.savethechildren.net/sites/ default/files/Picking%20Up%20the%20Pieces%20report.pdf.

(225). Ibid.

(226). CA6004ML.

(227). SAC4001ML.

(228). World Bank (January 2018) Iraq – Reconstruction and Investment. Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates (Part 2). Available at: http://documents1.worldbank. org/curated/en/600181520000498420/pdf/123631-REVISED-Iraq-Reconstruction-and-Investment-Part-2-Damage-and-Needs-Assessment-of-Affected-Governorates.pdf.

(229). PAX (November 2017) Living Under a Black Sky. Conflict pollution and environmental health concerns in Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/pax-report-living-under-a-black-sky.pdf.

(230). Amnesty International (2018) Dead Land: Islamic State's Deliberate Destruction of Iraq's Farmland. Available at: https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/ MDE1495102018ENGLISH.PDF.

(231). PAX (November 2017) Living Under a Black Sky. Conflict pollution and environmental health concerns in Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/pax-report-living-under-a-black-sky.pdf.

(232). World Bank (January 2018) Iraq – Reconstruction and Investment. Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates (Part 2). Available at: http://documents1.worldbank. org/curated/en/600181520000498420/pdf/123631-REVISED-Iraq-Reconstruction-and-Investment-Part-2-Damage-and-Needs-Assessment-of-Affected-Governorates.pdf.

(233). CARE International (2019) Livelihood Rapid Market Assessment – Sinjar District. Available at: https://www. careevaluations.org/wp-content/uploads/Livelihood-Rapid-Market-Assessment-Report-April-2019.pdf.

(234). Men: 52%; women: 48%; children: 45%; and persons with disabilities: 15%.

(235). OCHA (2021) Humanitarian Needs Overview – Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/Iraq%20Humanitarian%20Needs%20Overview%20 %28February%202021%29.pdf.

(236). Ibid.

(237). CA6001ML; CA6002ML; CA6003ML; CA6004ML; CCA6002ML; CCA6003ML; CA6005SR; CA6006SR; CA6007SR; CA6008SR; CCA6005SR; CCA6006SR; CCA6007SR; and CCA6008SR.

(238). Reaching Critical Will (2014) Women and Explosive Weapons. Available at: https://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/ documents/Publications/WEW.pdf.

(239). CA6001ML; CCA6003ML; and CCA6004ML.

(240). MAA1003; MAA1004; MAA1005; MAA1010; MAA1018; MAA1023; MAA1024; MAA1025; MAA1026; CA6001ML; CA6003ML; CA6003ML; CCA6003ML; and CCA6004ML.

(241). CA6005SR; CA6006SR; CCA6005SR; CCA6006SR; and MAA1003.

(242). SA4004ML.

(243). SA4008SR and SA4009SR.

(244). MAA1016 and MAA1012.

(245). MAA1003; MAA1004; MAA1016; MAA1023; MAA1024; and MAA1026.

(246). PAX (November 2017) Living Under a Black Sky. Conflict pollution and environmental health concerns in Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/pax-report-living-under-a-black-sky.pdf.

(247). UN Environment (July-August 2017) Technical Note: Environmental Issues in Areas Retaken from Isil. Mosul, Iraq. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ UNEP_Iraq_Technical_Note_September2017_1.pdf.

(248). Ibid.

(249). Ibid.

(250). MAA1010; MAA1023; and MAA1025.

(251). World Bank (January 2018) Iraq – Reconstruction and Investment. Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates (Part 2). Available at: http://documents1.worldbank. org/curated/en/600181520000498420/pdf/123631-REVISED-Iraq-Reconstruction-and-Investment-Part-2-Damage-and-Needs-Assessment-of-Affected-Governorates.pdf.

(252). Ibid.

(253). World Bank (January 2018) Iraq – Reconstruction and Investment. Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates (Part 2). Available at: http://documents1.worldbank. org/curated/en/600181520000498420/pdf/123631-REVISED-Iraq-Reconstruction-and-Investment-Part-2-Damage-and-Needs-Assessment-of-Affected-Governorates.pdf.

(254). MAA1010; MAA1023; and MAA1025.

(255). World Bank (January 2018) Iraq – Reconstruction and Investment. Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates (Part 2). Available at: http://documents1.worldbank. org/curated/en/600181520000498420/pdf/123631-REVISED-Iraq-Reconstruction-and-Investment-Part-2-Damage-and-Needs-Assessment-of-Affected-Governorates.pdf.

(256). World Bank (January 2018) Iraq – Reconstruction and Investment. Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates (Part 2). Available at: http://documents1.worldbank. org/curated/en/600181520000498420/pdf/123631-REVISED-Iraq-Reconstruction-and-Investment-Part-2-Damage-and-Needs-Assessment-of-Affected-Governorates.pdf.

(257). Ibid.

(258). Ibid.

(259). iMMAP-IHF (September 2018) Humanitarian Access Response. Threat Impact on Infrastructure. Available at: https://immap.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/threat-impact-assessment.pdf.

(260). UN-Habitat (2018) Initial Planning Framework for the Reconstruction of Mosul. Available at: https://unhabitat.org/sites/

default/files/documents/2019-05/initial_planning-framework_mosul-update.pdf.

(261). MAA1024; MAA1025; and MAA1012.

(262). World Bank (January 2018) Iraq – Reconstruction and Investment. Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates (Part 2). Available at: http://documents1.worldbank. org/curated/en/600181520000498420/pdf/123631-REVISED-Iraq-Reconstruction-and-Investment-Part-2-Damage-and-Needs-Assessment-of-Affected-Governorates.pdf.

(263). Ibid.

(264). Ibid.

(265). MAA1005; MAA1022; MAA1027; and MAA1028.

(266). HA1001.

(267). MAA1007 and MAA1004.

(268). MAA1007; HA1001; MAA1003; and MAA1018.

(269). MAA1007.

(270). GICHD and UNDP (2017) Leaving No One Behind: Mine Action and the Sustainable Development Goals. Available at: https://www.gichd.org/fileadmin/GICHD-resources/rec-documents/Leaving_no_one_behind-Mine_Action_and_SDGs.pdf.

(271). Sarah Nijholt (2019) Study on Explosive Hazard Victim Reporting and Data Management Processes in Iraq.

(272). Ibid.

(273). Ibid.

(274). Ibid.

(275). Ibid.

(276). Ibid.

(277). MAA1006; MAA1007; MAA1009; MAA1012; MAA1003; MAA1004; MAA1020; MAA1021; MAA1022; MAA1023; MAA1024; MAA1025; MAA1026; MAA1027; MAA1028; MAA1029; GR2001ML; GR2002ML; GR2003ML; CL3006SR; OA3001ML; and OA3002ML.

(278). IOM Iraq. 2019. Rural Areas in Ninewa. Legacies of Conflict on Rural Economies and communities in Sinjar and Ninewa Plains. https://iraq.iom.int/publications/rural-areasninewa-legacies-conflict-rural-economies-and-communitiessinjar-and-ninewa.

(279). Ibid.

(280). IOM Iraq. 2019. Rural Areas in Ninewa. Legacies of Conflict on Rural Economies and communities in Sinjar and Ninewa Plains. https://iraq.iom.int/publications/rural-areasninewa-legacies-conflict-rural-economies-and-communitiessinjar-and-ninewa.

(281). IOM. 2020. "Dashboard. Displacement Flow." IOM Displacement Tracking Matrix. 31 October 2020. http://iraqdtm. iom.int/Dashboard.

(282). United Nations Commission of Human Rights (November 2014) "Rule of Terror: Living under ISIS in Syria". Conference Room Paper - A/HRC/27/CRP.3.

(283). MAA1003; MAA1020; MAA1022; MAA1023; MAA1026; and MAA1027.

(284). REACH (October 2020) Multi-Cluster Needs Assessment VIII.

(285). CA6004ML, CCA6003ML; and CCA6004ML.

(286). CCA6002ML.

(287). Norwegian Church Aid and Church of Sweden. 2019. Social Cohesion in Nineveh – An Assessment. Oslo and Uppsala. Norwegian Church Aid and Church of Sweden

(288). MAA1022.

(289). MAA1004; MAA1028; MAA1027; and MAA1025.

(290). MAA1004 and MAA1027.

(291). FMS5003SR.

(292). SA4007SR.

(293). MAA1028.

(294). Reaching Critical Will (2014) Women and Explosive Weapons. Available at: https://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/ documents/Publications/WEW.pdf.

(295). MAA1008; MAA1009; MAA1012; MAA1003; MAA1004; MAA1005; MAA1011; MAA1023; MAA1024; MAA1025; MAA1026; MAA1027; MAA1028; and MAA1029.

(296). OA3002ML

(297). Norwegian Church Aid and Church of Sweden. 2019 Social Cohesion in Nineveh – An Assessment. Oslo and Uppsala. Norwegian Church Aid and Church of Sweden. https://www. kirkensnodhjelp.no/globalassets/lanserte-rapporter/2019/2019social-cohesion-studie-rapport-finalfinal-webversion.pdf.

(298). I., Idris. July 2019. Community cohesion projects to prevent violent extremism. University of Birmingham https://reliefweb. int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/627_Community_Cohesion_ Projects_to_Prevent_Violent_Ext remism.pdf.

(299). Siddiqui, Nadia, Guiu, Roger & Aamin Shwan, Aaso. February 2017. Reframing Social Fragility in Areas of Protracted Displacement and Emerging Return in Iraq. IOM & Social Inquiry. https://iraq.iom.int/files/publications/IOM_Iraq_Reframing_Social_ Fragility_in_Iraq.pdf.

(300). Ibid.

(301). Building Peaceful Futures. (2019). Conflict Analysis Sinjar and Hawija, Iraq.

(302). I., Idris. July 2019. Community cohesion projects to prevent violent extremism. University of Birmingham https://reliefweb. int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/627_Community_Cohesion_ Projects_to_Prevent_Violent_Ext remism.pdf.

(303). Siddiqui, Nadia, Guiu, Roger & Aamin Shwan, Aaso. February 2017. Reframing Social Fragility in Areas of Protracted Displacement and Emerging Return in Iraq. IOM & Social Inquiry. https://iraq.iom.int/files/publications/IOM_Iraq_Reframing_Social_ Fragility_in_Iraq.pdf.

(304). SA4007SR; SA4009SR; FMS5001ML; FMS5002ML; FMS5003SR; FMS5004SR; CA6004ML; CA6005SR; CA6007SR; CCA6001ML; CCA6003ML; CCA6005SR; CCA6006SR; CCA6007SR; CCA6008SR; and SAC4005SR.

(305). FMS5001ML; FMS5002ML; CA6002ML; CA6003ML; CCA6001ML; CCA6003ML; and CCA6004ML.

(306). CA6005SR; SA4003ML; SA4004ML; CA6003ML; CA6003ML; CA6004ML; CCA6001ML; and CCA6004ML.

(307). MAA1006; MAA1007; and MAA1009.

(308). MAA1003; MAA1005; MAA1024; GR2001ML; GR2002ML; and GR2003ML.

(309). Article 36 (September 2013) Damage to the built environment from the use of explosive weapons. Available at: https://article36.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/DAMAGE.pdf

(310). GR2001ML; GR2002ML; and CA6005SR; SA4003ML; SA4004ML; CA6003ML; CA6004ML; CCA6001ML; and CCA6004ML.

(311). MAA1009.

(312). GICHD (February 2017) An Initial Study into Mine Action and Improvised Explosive Devices. Available at: https://www. gichd.org/fileadmin/GICHD-resources/rec-documents/GICHD_ IED_Initial_Study_web.pdf

(313). MAA1009; MAA1019; MAA1020; and MAA1022.

(314). MAA1010; MAA1013; and MAA1015.

(315). MAA1013.

(316). Ibid.

(317). Information only available for participants who authorized Optimum Analysis to use their name in the report.

(318). In the case of family members of survivors of EO accidents, the information provided concerns the disability status of survivors of EO accidents.

Published by Humanity & Inclusion - Handicap International Website: <u>http://www.hi.org</u>





The implementation of this study was financially supported by the Ministry of Foreign affairs of Luxembourg. The views and opinions contained in this document should not be seen as reflecting the views of the Government of Luxembourg.



First published in October 2021, © Handicap International.

Handicap International is registered in France under the following references: N° SIRET: 519 655 997 00038 - Code APE: 9499Z.

This publication is copyrighted, but may be reproduced by any method without fees or prior permission for teaching purposes, but not for resale. For copying under any other circumstances, prior written permission must be obtained from the publisher, and a fee may be payable.

Photos: Cover & Back cover © F.Vergnes / HI - Layout: http://www.atelier-volant.fr